CCA Official Filing****5/11/2007 9:27 AM

Matilda Sanders

Holland, Robyn P [Robyn.Holland@BellSouth.com] From: Sent: Friday, May 11, 2007 9:01 AM To: Filings@psc.state.fl.us Holland, Robyn P Cc: BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc. d/b/a AT&T Florida d/b/a AT&T Southeast REquest for Subject: supplemental filing of Attachment 8 of ICA with Smart City Communications

070198-TP ORIGINAL

Attachments:

agreemen.pdf



agreemen.pd f (3 MB)

----Original Message-----From: Holland, Robyn P Sent: Thursday, May 10, 2007 11:04 AM To: Holland, Robyn P Subject: agreement

PLACED IN 070198 per CMP/Bates mos

Please open the attached document. This document was sent to you using an HP Digital Sender.

Sent by: Number of pages: Document type: Attachment File Format: HOLLAND, ROBYN <robyn.holland@bellsouth.com> 53 B/W Document Adobe PDF

To view this document you need to use the Adobe Acrobat Reader. For free copy of the Acrobat reader please visit:

http://www.adobe.com

For more information on the HP Digital Sender please visit:

http://www.digitalsender.hp.com

DOCUMENT NUMBER-DATE 03945 MAY 11 5

FPSC-COMMISSION CLERK

1



Florida Regulatory Relations 150 S. Monroe St., Suite 400 F: 850-224-5073 Tallahassee, FL 32301

T: 850-577-5550 www.att.com



May 7, 2007

Mrs. Ann Cole Director, Division of the Commission Clerk and Administrative Services Florida Public Service Commission 2540 Shumard Oak Boulevard Tallahassee, Florida 32399

Re: Supplemental Filing of Attachment 8 of Interconnection Agreement between BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc d/b/a AT&T Florida d/b/a AT&T Southeast and Smart City Solutions, LLC d/b/a Smart City Communications

Dear Mrs. Cole:

Please find enclosed for filing and approval, an original and two copies of the Supplemental Filing of Attachment 8 of Interconnection Agreement between BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc d/b/a AT&T Florida d/b/a AT&T Southeast and Smart City Solutions, LLC d/b/a Smart City Communications

If you have any questions please do not hesitate to contact Robyn Holland at (850) 577-5551.

Very truly yours,

Egulatory Vice President

DOCUMENT NUMBER - DATE 03945 MAY 115 FPSC-COMMISSION CLERK

LICENSE AGREEMENT

for

RIGHTS OF WAY (ROW), CONDUITS, AND POLE ATTACHMENTS

Dated: July 28, 2005

Between

BELLSOUTH TELECOMMUNICATIONS, INC. (Licensor)

And

Smart City Solutions, LLC A Florida limited liability Company doing business as Smart City Communications

(Licensee)

Licensee desires to conduct business in the following area(s):

.

AL	KY	MS	TN	FL	GA	NC	sc
or							
x BellS	outh Region						

BELLSOUTH Agreement Number - BSIC051003

CONTENTS

SECTION

PAGE

1	Definitions	1
2	Scope of Agreement	5
3	Requirements and Specifications	9
4	Additional Legal Requirements	17
5	Facilities and Licenses	18
6	Make-Ready Work	20
7	Application Forms and Fees	21
8	Processing of Applications	24
9	Issuance of Licenses	25
10	Construction of Licensee's Facilities	26
11	Use and Routine Maintenance of Licensee's Facilities	28
12	Modification and Replacement of Licensee's Facilities	30
13	Rearrangement of Facilities at Request of Another	30
14	Emergency Repairs and Pole Replacements	32
15	Inspection by BellSouth of Licensee's Facilities	32
16	Notice of Noncompliance	32
17	Unauthorized Occupancy or Utilization of BellSouth's Facilities	. 34
18	Removal of Licensee's Facilities	35
19	Fees, Charges, and Billing	35
20	Advance Payment and Imputation	36
21	Assurance of Payment	36
22	Insurance	37
23	Indemnification	38
24	Authorization Not Exclusive	40
25	Assignment of Rights	40
26	Failure to Enforce	40
27	Term of Agreement	40
28	BellSouth's Information	41
29	Licensee Information	42
30	Supersedure of Agreement(s)	43

APPENDICES

- I Schedule of Fees, Charges, and Attachment Transfer Rate Schedule
- II Records Maintenance Centers
- III Request to Self-Insure

EXHIBITS

I Administrative Forms and Notices

RIGHTS OF WAY (ROW), CONDUITS AND POLE ATTACHMENTS

This Agreement, together with the terms and conditions of general applicability contained throughout this Agreement, sets forth the terms and conditions under which BellSouth shall afford to Licensee access to BellSouth's Poles, Ducts, Conduits and Rights of Way, pursuant to the Act. To the extent applicable, this Agreement also sets forth the terms and conditions applicable to request to attach to Joint Use Poles and the relevant defined terms shall be construed to include such Joint Use Poles.

1. **DEFINITIONS**

<u>Definitions in General</u>. Except as the context otherwise requires, the terms defined in this Section shall, as used herein, have the meanings set forth in this Section 1.

- 1.1 Anchor. The term Anchor refers to a device, structure, or assembly which stabilizes a Pole and holds it in place. An Anchor assembly may consist of a rod and fixed object or plate, typically embedded in the ground, which is attached to a guy strand or guy wire, which, in turn, is attached to the Pole. The term Anchor does not include the guy strand which connects the Anchor to the Pole and includes only those Anchors which are owned by BellSouth, as distinguished from Anchors which are owned and controlled by other persons or entities.
- 1.2 <u>Anchor/Guy Strand</u>. The term Anchor/Guy Strand refers to supporting wires, typically stranded together, or other devices attached to a Pole and connecting that Pole to an Anchor or to another Pole for the purpose of increasing Pole stability. The term Anchor/Guy Strand includes, but is not limited to, strands sometimes referred to as Anchor strands, down guys, guy strands, and Pole-to-pole guys.
- 1.3 <u>Application</u>. The process of requesting information related to records, Pole and/or Conduit availability, or make-ready requirements for BellSouth owned or controlled Facilities. Each Application is limited in size to a maximum of (1) 100 consecutive Poles or (2) 10 consecutive Manhole sections or 5000 feet, whichever is greater. The Application includes (but is not limited to) request for records, records investigation and/or a field investigation, and Make-Ready Work.
- 1.4 <u>Communications Act of 1934</u>. The terms Communications Act of 1934 and Communications Act refer to the Communications Act of June 19, 1934, 48 Stat. 1064, as amended, including the provisions codified as 47 U.S.C. Sections 151 et seq. The Communications Act includes the Pole Attachment Act of 1978, as defined in 1.27 following.
- 1.5 <u>Assigned</u>. The term Assigned, when used with respect to Conduit or Duct space or Poles, refers to any space in such Conduit or Duct or on such Pole that is occupied by a telecommunications service provider or a municipal or other governmental authority. To ensure the judicious use of Poles and Conduits, space Assigned to a telecommunications service provider must be physically occupied by the service provider, be it BellSouth or a new entrant, within twelve (12) months of the space being Assigned.

- 1.6 <u>Available</u>. The term Available, when used with respect to Conduit or Duct space or Poles, refers to any usable space in such Conduit or Duct or on such Pole not assigned to a specific provider at the applicable time.
- 1.7 <u>Conduit</u>. The term Conduit means a structure containing one or more Ducts, usually placed in the ground, in which cables or wires may be installed.
- 1.8 <u>Conduit Occupancy</u>. The terms Conduit Occupancy and Occupancy refer to the presence of wire, cable, optical conductors, or other Facilities within any portion of BellSouth's Conduit System.
- 1.9 <u>Conduit System</u>. The term Conduit System refers to any combination of Ducts, Conduits, Manholes, and Handholes joined to form an integrated whole. In this Agreement, the term refers to Conduit Systems owned or controlled by BellSouth.
- 1.10 <u>Cost</u>. The term Cost as used herein refers to charges made by BellSouth to Licensee for specific work performed, and shall be (a) the actual charges made by subcontractors to BellSouth for work and/or, (b) if the work was performed by BellSouth employees, it shall be calculated on an individual case basis, based on the estimated amount of work to be performed.
- 1.11 <u>Duct</u>. The term Duct refers to a single enclosed tube, pipe, or channel for enclosing and carrying cables, wires, and other Facilities. As used in this Agreement, the term Duct includes Inner-Ducts created by subdividing a Duct into smaller channels.
- 1.12 <u>Facilities</u>. The terms Facility and Facilities refer to any property or equipment utilized in the provision of telecommunication services.
- 1.13 The acronym FCC refers to the Federal Communications Commission.
- 1.14 <u>Handholes</u>. The term Handhole refers to an enclosure, usually below ground level, used for the purpose of installing, operating, and maintaining facilities in a Conduit. A Handhole is too small to permit personnel to physically enter.
- 1.15 <u>Inner-Duct</u>. The term Inner-Duct refers to a pathway created by subdividing a Duct into smaller channels.
- 1.16 <u>Joint User</u>. The term Joint User refers to a utility which has entered into an agreement with BellSouth providing reciprocal rights of attachment of Facilities owned by each party to the Poles, Ducts, Conduits and Rights of Way owned by the other party.
- 1.17 <u>Joint Use Pole</u>. A pole not owned by BellSouth, but upon which BellSouth maintains its Facilities.
- 1.18 <u>Lashing</u>. The term Lashing refers to the attachment of a Licensee's Sheath or Inner-Duct to a supporting strand.
- 1.19 <u>License</u>. The term License refers to any License issued pursuant to this Agreement and may, if the context requires, refer to Conduit Occupancy or Pole attachment Licenses issued by BellSouth prior to the date of this Agreement.

- 1.20 <u>Licensee</u>. The term Licensee refers to a person or entity which has entered or may enter into an agreement or arrangement with BellSouth permitting such person or entity to place its Facilities in BellSouth's Conduit System or attach its Facilities to BellSouth's Poles or Anchors.
- 1.21 <u>Make-Ready Work</u>. The term Make-Ready Work refers to all work performed or to be performed to prepare BellSouth's Conduit Systems, Poles or Anchors and related Facilities for the requested occupancy or attachment of Licensee's Facilities. Make-Ready work includes, but is not limited to, clearing obstructions (e.g., by rodding Ducts to ensure clear passage), the rearrangement, transfer, replacement, and removal of existing Facilities on a Pole or in a Conduit System where such work is required solely to accommodate Licensee's Facilities and not to meet BellSouth's business needs or convenience. Make--Ready work may require "dig-ups" of existing Facilities and may include the repair, enlargement or modification of BellSouth's Facilities (including, but not limited to, Conduits, Ducts, Handholes and Manholes) or the performance of other work required to make a Pole, Anchor, Conduit or Duct usable for the initial placement of Licensee's Facilities.
- 1.22 <u>Manhole</u>. The term Manhole refers to an enclosure, usually below ground level and entered through a hole on the surface covered with a cast iron or concrete Manhole cover, which personnel may enter and use for the purpose of installing, operating, and maintaining Facilities in a Conduit.
- 1.23 <u>Occupancy</u>. The term Occupancy shall refer to the physical presence of telecommunication Facilities in a Duct, on a Pole, or within a Right of Way.
- 1.24 Person Acting on Licensee's Behalf. The terms Person Acting on Licensee's Behalf, personnel performing work on Licensee's behalf, and similar terms include both natural persons and firms and ventures of every type, including, but not limited to, corporations, partnerships, limited liability companies, sole proprietorships, and joint ventures. The terms Person Acting on Licensee's Behalf, personnel performing work on Licensee's behalf, and similar terms specifically include, but are not limited to, Licensee, its officers, directors, employees, agents, representatives, attorneys, contractors, subcontractors, and other persons or entities performing services at the request of or as directed by Licensee and their respective officers, directors, employees, agents, and representatives.

- 1.25 <u>Person Acting on BellSouth's Behalf.</u> The terms Person Acting on BellSouth's Behalf, personnel performing work on BellSouth's behalf, and similar terms include both natural persons and firms and ventures of every type, including but not limited to corporations, partnerships, limited liability companies, sole proprietorships, and joint ventures. The terms Person Acting on BellSouth's Behalf, personnel performing work on BellSouth's behalf, and similar terms specifically include, but are not limited to, BellSouth, its officers, directors, employees, agents, representatives, attorneys, contractors, subcontractors, and other persons or entities performing services at the request or on behalf of BellSouth and their respective officers, directors, employees, agents, and representatives.
- 1.26 <u>Pole</u>. The term Pole refers to both utility Poles and Anchors but only to those utility Poles and Anchors owned or controlled by BellSouth, and does not include utility Poles or Anchors with respect to which BellSouth has no legal authority to permit attachments by other persons or entities.
- 1.27 <u>Pole Attachment Act</u>. The terms Pole Attachment Act and Pole Attachment Act of 1978 refer to those provisions of the Communications Act of 1934, as amended, now codified as 47 U.S.C. § 224.
- 1.28 <u>Pre-License Survey</u>. The term Pre-License Survey refers to all work and activities performed or to be performed to determine whether there is adequate capacity on a Pole or in a Conduit or Conduit System (including Manholes and Handholes) to accommodate Licensee's Facilities and to determine what Make-Ready Work, if any, is required to prepare the Pole, Conduit or Conduit System to accommodate Licensee's Facilities.
- 1.29 <u>Right of Way (ROW)</u>. The term Right of Way/Rights of Way refer(s) to the right to use the land or other property of another party to place Poles, Conduits, cables, other structures and equipment, or to provide passage to access such structures and equipment. A Right of Way may run under, on, or above public or private property (including air space above public or private property) and may include the right to use discrete space in buildings, building complexes, or other locations.
- 1.30 <u>Sheath</u>. The term Sheath refers to a single outer covering containing communications wires, fibers, or other communications media.
- 1.31 <u>Spare Capacity</u>. The term Spare Capacity refers to any Poles, Conduit, Duct or Inner-Duct not currently assigned or subject to a pending Application for attachment/occupancy. Spare Capacity does not include an Inner-Duct (not to exceed one Inner-Duct per party) reserved by BellSouth, Licensee, or a Third Party for maintenance, repair, or emergency restoration.
- 1.32 <u>State</u>. When capitalized, the term "State" (as used in terms such as "this State") refers to the State, for which this Agreement applies.

1.33 Third Party. The terms Third Party and Third Parties refer to persons and entities other than Licensee and BellSouth. Use of the term Third Party does not signify that any such person or entity is a party to this Agreement or has any contractual rights hereunder.

2. SCOPE OF AGREEMENT

- 2.1 <u>Undertaking of BellSouth</u>. BellSouth shall provide Licensee with equal and nondiscriminatory access to Pole space, Conduits, Ducts, and Rights of Way on terms and conditions equal to those provided by BellSouth to itself or to any other telecommunications service provider. Further, BellSouth shall not withhold or delay assignment of such Facilities to Licensee because of the potential or forecasted needs of itself or other parties.
- 2.2 <u>Attachments and Occupancies Authorized by this Agreement</u>. BellSouth shall issue one or more Licenses to Licensee authorizing Licensee to attach Facilities to BellSouth's owned or controlled Poles and to place Facilities within BellSouth's owned or controlled Conduits, Ducts or Rights of Way under the terms and conditions set forth in this Section and the Telecommunications Act of 1996.
- 2.2.1 Unless otherwise provided herein, authority to attach Facilities to BellSouth's owned or controlled Poles, to place Facilities within BellSouth's owned or controlled Conduits, Ducts or Rights of Way shall be granted only in individual Licenses granted under this Agreement and the placement or use of such Facilities shall be determined in accordance with such Licenses and procedures established in this Agreement.
- 2.2.2 Licensee agrees that its attachment of Facilities to BellSouth's owned or controlled Poles, occupancy of BellSouth's owned or controlled Conduits, Ducts or Rights of Way shall take place pursuant to the licensing procedures set forth herein, and BellSouth agrees that it shall not unreasonably withhold or delay issuance of such Licenses.
- 2.2.3 Licensee may not sublease or otherwise authorize any Third Party to use any part of the BellSouth Facilities licensed to Licensee under this Agreement, except that Licensee may lease its own Facilities to Third Parties, or allow affiliates to overlash cables to Licensee cables. Notwithstanding the above, upon notice to BellSouth, Licensee may permit Third Parties who have an agreement with BellSouth to overlash to existing Licensee attachments in accordance with the terms and conditions of such Third Party's agreement with BellSouth, and Licensee may lease dark fiber to a Third Party.

- 2.3 Licenses. Subject to the terms and conditions set forth in this Agreement, BellSouth shall issue to Licensee one or more Licenses authorizing Licensee to place or attach Facilities in or to specified Poles, Conduits, Ducts or Rights of Way owned or controlled by BellSouth located within this state on a first come, first served basis. BellSouth may deny a License Application if BellSouth determines that the Pole, Conduit or Duct space specifically requested by Licensee is necessary to meet BellSouth's present needs, or is Licensed by BellSouth to another Licensee, or is otherwise unavailable based on engineering concerns. BellSouth shall provide written notice to Licensee within a reasonable time specifying in detail the reasons for denying Licensee's request. BellSouth shall have the right to designate the particular Duct(s) to be occupied, the location and manner in which Licensee's Facilities will enter and exit BellSouth's Conduit System and the specific location and manner of installation for any associated equipment which is permitted by BellSouth to occupy the Conduit System.
- 2.4 <u>Access and Use of Rights-of-Way</u>. BellSouth acknowledges that it is required by the Telecommunications Act of 1996 to afford Licensee access to and use of all associated Rights of Way to any sites where BellSouth's owned or controlled Poles, Manholes, Conduits, Ducts or other parts of BellSouth's owned or controlled Conduit Systems are located.
- 2.4.1 BellSouth shall provide Licensee with access to and use of such Rights of Way to the same extent and for the same purposes that BellSouth may access or use such Rights of Way, including but not limited to access for ingress, egress or other access and to construct, utilize, maintain, modify, and remove Facilities for which Pole attachment, Conduit Occupancy, or ROW use Licenses have been issued, provided that any agreement with a Third Party under which BellSouth holds such rights expressly or impliedly grants BellSouth the right to provide such rights to others.
- 2.4.2 Where BellSouth notifies Licensee that BellSouth's agreement with a Third Party does not expressly or impliedly grant BellSouth the ability to provide such access and use rights to others, upon Licensee's request, BellSouth will use its best efforts to obtain the owner's consent and to otherwise secure such rights for Licensee. Licensee agrees to reimburse BellSouth for the reasonable and demonstrable costs incurred by BellSouth in obtaining such rights for Licensee.
- 2.4.3 In cases where a Third Party agreement does not grant BellSouth the right to provide access and use rights to others as contemplated in 2.4.1 and BellSouth, despite its best efforts, is unable to secure such access and use rights for Licensee in accordance with 2.4.2, or, in the case where Licensee elects not to invoke its rights under 2.4.1 or 2.4.2, Licensee shall be responsible for obtaining such permission to access and use such Rights of Way. BellSouth shall cooperate with Licensee in obtaining such permission and shall not prevent or delay any Third Party assignment of ROW's to Licensee.

11/5/04

6

- 2.4.4 Where BellSouth has any ownership or Rights of Way to buildings or building complexes, or within buildings or building complexes, BellSouth shall offer to Licensee through a License or other attachment.
- 2.4.4.1 The right to use any available space owned or controlled by BellSouth in the building or building complex to install Licensee equipment and Facilities; and
- 2.4.4.2 Ingress and egress to such space.
- 2.4.5 Except to the extent necessary to meet the requirements of the Telecommunications Act of 1996, neither this Agreement nor any License granted hereunder shall constitute a conveyance or assignment of any of either party's rights to use any public or private Rights of Way, and nothing contained in this Agreement or in any License granted hereunder shall be construed as conferring on one party any right to interfere with the other party's access to any such public or private Rights of Way.
- 2.5 <u>No Effect on BellSouth's Right to Convey Property</u>. Nothing contained in this Agreement or in any License issued hereunder shall in any way affect the right of BellSouth to convey to any other person or entity any interest in real or personal property, including any Poles, Conduit or Ducts to or in which Licensee has attached or placed Facilities pursuant to Licenses issued under this Agreement provided however that BellSouth shall give Licensee reasonable advance written notice of such intent to convey.
- 2.6 <u>No Effect on BellSouth's Rights to Manage its Own Facilities</u>. This Agreement shall not be construed as limiting or interfering with BellSouth's rights set forth below, except to the extent expressly provided by the provisions of this Agreement or Licenses issued hereunder or by the Telecommunications Act of 1996 or other applicable laws, rules or regulations:
- 2.6.1 To locate, relocate, move, replace, modify, maintain, and operate BellSouth's own Facilities within BellSouth's Conduits, Ducts or rights-of way or any of BellSouth's Facilities attached to BellSouth's Poles at any time and in any reasonable manner which BellSouth deems appropriate to serve its customers, avail itself of new business opportunities, or otherwise meet its business needs; or
- 2.6.2 To enter into new agreements or arrangements with other persons or entities permitting them to attach or place their Facilities to or in BellSouth's Poles, Conduits or Ducts; provided, however, that such relocations, moves, replacements, modifications, maintenance and operations or new agreements or arrangements shall not substantially interfere with Licensee's Pole attachment, Conduit Occupancy or ROW use, rights provided by Licenses issued pursuant to this Agreement.

- 2.7 <u>No Effect on Licensee's Rights to Manage its Own Facilities</u>. This Agreement shall not be construed as limiting or interfering with Licensee's rights set forth below, except to the extent expressly provided by the provisions of this Agreement or Licenses issued hereunder or by the Telecommunications Act of 1996 or other applicable laws, rules or regulations:
- 2.7.1 To locate, relocate, move, replace, modify, maintain, and operate its own Facilities within BellSouth's Conduits, Ducts or Rights of Way or its Facilities attached to BellSouth's Poles at any time and in any reasonable manner which Licensee deems appropriate to serve its customers, avail itself of new business opportunities, or otherwise meet its business needs; or
- 2.7.2 To enter into new agreements or arrangements with other persons or entities permitting Licensee to attach or place its Facilities to or in such other persons' or entities' Poles, Conduits or Ducts, or Rights of Way; provided, however, that such relocations, moves, replacements, modifications, maintenance and operations or new agreements or arrangements shall not conflict with Licensee's obligations under Licenses issued pursuant to this Agreement.
- 2.8 <u>No Right to Interfere with Facilities of Others</u>. The provisions of this Agreement or any License issued hereunder shall not be construed as authorizing either party to this Agreement to rearrange or interfere in any way with any of the other party's Facilities, with the Facilities of other persons or entities, or with the use of or access to such Facilities by such other party or such other persons or entities, except to the extent expressly provided by the provisions of this Agreement or any License issued hereunder or by the Telecommunications Act of 1996 or other applicable laws, rules or regulations.
- 2.8.1 Licensee acknowledges that the Facilities of persons or entities other than BellSouth and Licensee may be attached to or occupy BellSouth's Poles, Conduits, Ducts and Rights of Way.
- 2.8.2 BellSouth shall not attach, or give permission to any third parties to attach Facilities to, existing Licensee Facilities without Licensee's prior written consent. If BellSouth becomes aware of any such unauthorized attachment to Licensee Facilities, BellSouth shall use its best efforts to rectify the situation as soon as practicable.

With respect to Facilities occupied by Licensee or the subject of an Application for attachment by Licensee, BellSouth will give to Licensee 60 days' written notice for Conduit extensions or reinforcements, 60 days' written notice for Pole line extensions, 60 days' written notice for Pole replacements, and 60 days' written notice of BellSouth's intention to construct, reconstruct, expand or place such Facilities or of BellSouth's intention not to maintain or use any existing Facility. Where BellSouth elects to abandon or remove BellSouth Facilities, the Facilities will be offered to existing occupants on a first-in, first-right to maintain basis. The party first electing to exercise this option will be required to execute the appropriate agreement with BellSouth to transfer (purchase agreement) ownership from BellSouth to new party, subject to then-existing licenses pertaining to such Facilities. If no party elects to maintain such Facilities, all parties will be required to remove their existing Facilities within ninety (90) days of written notice from BellSouth. If an emergency or provisions of an applicable joint use agreement require BellSouth to construct, reconstruct, expand or replace Poles. Conduits or Ducts occupied by Licensee or the subject of an Application for attachment by Licensee, BellSouth will notify Licensee as soon as reasonably practicable of such proposed construction, reconstruction, expansion or replacement to enable Licensee, if it so desires, to request that a Pole, Conduit or Duct of greater height or capacity be utilized to accommodate an anticipated Facility need of Licensee.

- 2.8.4 Upon request and at Licensee's expense, BellSouth shall remove any retired cable from Conduit Systems to allow for the efficient use of Conduit space within a reasonable period of time. BellSouth retains salvage rights on any cable removed. It order to safeguard its structures and Facilities, BellSouth reserves the right to remove retired cables and is under no obligation to allow Licensee the right to remove such cables. Based on sound engineering judgment, there may be situations where it would neither be feasible nor practical to remove retired cables.
- 2.9 Assignment of Space. Assignment of space on Poles, in Conduits or Ducts and within ROW's will be made pursuant to Licenses granted by BellSouth on an equal basis to BellSouth, Licensee and other telecommunication service providers.

3. **REQUIREMENTS AND SPECIFICATIONS**

3.1 <u>Published Standards Incorporated in this Section by Reference</u>. Licensee agrees that its Facilities shall be placed, constructed, maintained, repaired, and removed in accordance with current (as of the date when such work is performed) editions of the following publications, each of which is incorporated by reference as part of this Section :

2.8.3

- 3.1.1 The Blue Book Manual of Construction Procedures, Special Report SR-TAP-001421, published by Telcordia Technologies, f/k/a Bell Communications Research, Inc. ("BellCore"), and sometimes referred to as the "Blue Book";
- 3.1.2 The National Electrical Code (NEC); and
- 3.1.3 The National Electrical Safety Code (NESC).
- 3.2 <u>Changes in Published Standards</u>. Licensee agrees to rearrange its Facilities in accordance with changes in the standards published in the publications specified in Article 3.1 of this Agreement if required by law to do so or upon the mutual agreement of the parties.
- 3.3 <u>Additional Electrical Design Specifications</u>. Licensee agrees that, in addition to specifications and requirements referred to in Article 3.1 above, Licensee's Facilities placed in BellSouth's Conduit System shall meet all of the following electrical design specifications:
- 3.3.1 No Facility shall be placed in BellSouth's Conduit System in violation of FCC regulations.
- 3.3.2 Licensee's Facilities placed in BellSouth's Conduit System shall not be designed to use the earth as the sole conductor for any part of Licensee's circuits.
- 3.3.3 Licensee's Facilities carrying more than 50 volts AC (rms) to ground or 135 volts DC to ground shall be enclosed in an effectively grounded Sheath or shield.
- 3.3.4 No coaxial cable of Licensee shall occupy a Conduit System containing BellSouth's cable unless such cable of Licensee meets the voltage limitations of Article 820 of the National Electrical Code.
- 3.3.5 Licensee's coaxial cable may carry continuous DC voltages up to 1800 volts to ground where the conductor current will not exceed one-half amperes and where such cable has two separate grounded metal Sheaths or shields and a suitable insulating jacket over the outer Sheath or shield. The power supply shall be so designed and maintained that the total current carried over the outer Sheath shall not exceed 200 micro amperes under normal conditions. Conditions which would increase the current over this level shall be cleared promptly.
- 3.3.6 Neither party shall circumvent the other party's corrosion mitigation measures. Each party's new Facilities shall be compatible with the other party's Facilities so as not to damage any Facilities of the other party by corrosion or other chemical reaction.

- 3.4 <u>Additional Physical Design Specifications</u>. Licensee's Facilities placed in BellSouth's Conduit System must meet all of the following physical design specifications:
- 3.4.1 Cables bound or wrapped with cloth or having any kind of fibrous coverings or impregnated with an adhesive material shall not be placed in BellSouth's Conduit or Ducts.
- 3.4.2 The integrity of BellSouth's Conduit System and overall safety of BellSouth's personnel and other personnel working in BellSouth's Conduit System requires that "dielectric cable" be required when Licensee's cable Facility utilizes an alternative Duct or route that is shared in the same trench by any current carrying Facility of a power utility.
- 3.4.3 New construction splices in Licensee's fiber optic and twisted pair cables shall be located in Manholes, pull boxes or Handholes.
- 3.5 <u>Additional Specifications Applicable to Connections</u>. The following specifications apply to connections of Licensee's Conduit to BellSouth's Conduit System:
- 3.5.1 Licensee will be permitted to connect its Conduit or Duct only at the point of a BellSouth Manhole. No attachment will be made by entering or breaking into Conduit between Manholes. All necessary work to install Licensee Facilities will be performed by Licensee or its contractor at Licensee's expense. In no event shall Licensee or its contractor "core bore" or make any other modification to BellSouth Manhole(s) without the prior written approval of BellSouth, which approval will not be unreasonably delayed or withheld.
- 3.5.2 BellSouth may monitor, at Licensee's expense, the entrance and exit of Licensee's Facilities into BellSouth's Manholes and the placement of Licensee's Facilities in BellSouth's Manholes.
- 3.5.3 If Licensee constructs or utilizes a Duct connected to BellSouth's Manhole, the Duct and all connections between that Duct and BellSouth's Manhole shall be sealed, to the extent practicable, to prevent the entry of gases or liquids into BellSouth's Conduit System. If Licensee's Duct enters a building, it shall also be sealed where it enters the building and at all other locations necessary to prevent the entry of gases and liquids from the building into BellSouth's Conduit System.

11/5/04

3.6 Requirements Relating to Personnel, Equipment, Material, and Construction Procedures Generally. Duct clearing, rodding or modifications required to grant Licensee access to BellSouth's Conduit Systems may be performed by BellSouth at Licensee's expense at charges which represent BellSouth's actual costs. Alternatively (at Licensee's option) such work may be performed by a contractor who demonstrates compliance with BellSouth certification requirements, which certification requirements shall be consistent with F.C.C. rules. The parties acknowledge that Licensee, its contractors, and other persons acting on Licensee's behalf will perform work for Licensee (e.g., splicing Licensee's Facilities) within BellSouth's Conduit System. Licensee represents and warrants that neither Licensee nor any Person Acting on Licensee's Behalf shall permit any person to climb or work on or in any of BellSouth's Poles or to enter BellSouth's Manholes or work within BellSouth's Conduit System unless such person has the training, skill, and experience required to recognize potentially dangerous conditions relating to Pole or the Conduit Systems and to perform the work safely.

3.6.1 Licensee's Facilities within BellSouth's Conduit System shall be constructed, placed, rearranged, modified, and removed upon receipt of License specified in 5.1. However, no such License will be required for the inspection, maintenance, repair or non-physical modifications of Licensee's Facilities.

3.6.2 Rodding or clearing of Ducts in BellSouth's Conduit System shall be done only when specific authorization for such work has been obtained in advance from BellSouth, which authorization shall not be unreasonably delayed or withheld by BellSouth. The parties agree that such rodding or clearing shall be performed according to existing industry standards and practices. Licensee may contract with BellSouth for performance of such work or (at Licensee's option) with a contractor who demonstrates compliance with BellSouth certification requirements.

3.6.3 Personnel performing work on BellSouth's or Licensee's behalf in BellSouth's Conduit System shall not climb on, step on, or otherwise disturb the other party's or any Third Party's cables, air pipes, equipment, or other Facilities located in any Manhole or other part of BellSouth's Conduit System.

3.6.4 Personnel performing work on BellSouth's or Licensee's behalf within BellSouth's Conduit System (including any Manhole) shall, upon completing their work, make reasonable efforts to remove all tools, unused materials, wire clippings, cable Sheathing and other materials brought by them to the work site.

3.6.5 All of Licensee's Facilities shall be firmly secured and supported in accordance with BellCore and industry standards.

3.6.6 <u>Identification of Facilities in Conduit/Manholes</u>. Licensee's Facilities shall be plainly identified with Licensee's name in each Manhole with a firmly affixed permanent tag that meets standards set by BellSouth for its own Facilities.

11/5/04

- 3.6.6.1 <u>Identification of Pole Attachments</u>. Licensee's Facilities attached to BellSouth Poles shall be plainly identified with Licensee's name firmly affixed at each Pole by a permanent tag that meet industry standards.
- 3.6.7 Manhole pumping and purging required in order to allow Licensee's work operations to proceed shall be performed by a vendor approved by BellSouth in compliance with BellSouth Practice Sec. 620-145-011BT, "Manhole Contaminants, Water, Sediment or Debris Removal and Reporting Procedures," and any amendments, revisions or supplements thereto and in compliance with all regulations and standards established by the United States Environmental Protection Agency and by any applicable state or local environmental regulators.
- 3.6.8 Planks or other types of platforms shall not be installed using cables, pipes or other equipment as a means of support. Platforms shall be supported only by cable racks.
- 3.6.9 Any leak detection liquid or device used by Licensee or personnel performing work on Licensee's Facilities within BellSouth's Conduit System shall be of a type approved by BellSouth or BellCore.
- 3.6.10 When Licensee or personnel performing work on Licensee's behalf are working within or in the vicinity of any part of BellSouth's Poles or Conduit System which is located within, under, over, or adjacent to streets, highways, alleys or other traveled Rights of Way, Licensee and all personnel performing work on Licensee's behalf shall follow procedures which Licensee deems appropriate for the protection of persons and property. Licensee shall be responsible, at all times, for determining and implementing the specific steps required to protect persons and property at the site. Licensee will provide all traffic control and warning devices required to protect pedestrian and vehicular traffic, workers and property from danger. BellSouth shall have no responsibility for the safety of personnel performing work on Licensee's behalf, for the safety of bystanders, and for insuring that all operations conform to current OSHA regulations and all other governmental rules, ordinances or statutes. BellSouth reserves the right to suspend Licensee's activities on, in or in the vicinity of BellSouth's Poles or Conduit System if, in BellSouth's reasonable judgment, any hazardous condition arises due to the activity (including both acts and omissions) of Licensee or any personnel performing work on Licensee's behalf, which suspension shall cease when the condition has been rectified.
- 3.6.11 Except for protective screens, no temporary cover shall be placed by Licensee or personnel performing work on Licensee's behalf over an open Manhole unless it is at least four feet above the surface level of the Manhole opening.
- 3.6.12 Smoking or the use of any open flame is prohibited in BellSouth's Manholes, in any other portion of BellSouth's Conduit System, or within 10 feet of any open Manhole entrance; provided that this provision will not prohibit the use of spark producing tools such as electric drills, fusion splicers, etc.

- 3.6.13 Artificial lighting, when required, will be provided by Licensee. Only explosion-proof lighting fixtures shall be used.
- 3.6.14 Neither Licensee nor personnel performing work on Licensee's behalf shall allow any combustible gas, vapor, liquid, or material to accumulate in BellSouth's Conduit System (including any Manhole) during work operations performed within or in the vicinity of BellSouth's Conduit System.
- 3.6.15 Licensee will abide by any laws, regulations or ordinances regarding the use of spark producing tools, equipment or devices in BellSouth's Manholes, in any other portions of BellSouth's Conduit System, or within 10 feet of any open Manhole opening. This includes, but is not limited to, such tools as electric drills and hammers, meggers, breakdown sets, induction sets, and the like.
- 3.7 <u>Opening of Manholes</u>. The following requirements apply to the opening of BellSouth's Manholes and the authority of BellSouth personnel present when work on Licensee's behalf is being performed within or in the vicinity of BellSouth's Conduit System.
- 3.7.1 BellSouth's Manholes shall be opened only as permitted by BellSouth's authorized employees or agents, which permission shall not be unreasonably denied or delayed.
- 3.7.2 Licensee shall notify BellSouth forty-eight (48) hours in advance of any routine work operation requiring entry into any of BellSouth's Manholes.
- 3.7.3 Licensee shall be responsible for obtaining any necessary authorization fromappropriate authorities to open Manholes for Conduit work operations therein.
- 3.7.4 BellSouth's authorized employee or agent shall not direct or control the conduct of Licensee's work at the work site. The presence of BellSouth's authorized employee or agent at the work site shall not relieve Licensee or personnel performing work on Licensee's behalf of their responsibility to conduct all work operations within BellSouth's Conduit System in a safe and workmanlike manner.
- 3.7.5 Although BellSouth's authorized employee or agent shall not direct or control the conduct of Licensee's work at the work site, BellSouth's employee or agent shall have the authority to suspend Licensee's work operations within BellSouth's Conduit System if, in the reasonable discretion of such BellSouth employee or agent, it appears that any hazardous conditions arise or any unsafe practices are being followed by Licensee or personnel performing work on Licensee's behalf.
- 3.8 OSHA Compliance: Notice to BellSouth of Unsafe Conditions. Licensee agrees that:
- 3.8.1 Its Facilities shall be constructed, placed, maintained, repaired, and removed in accordance with the Occupational Safety and Health Act (OSHA) and all rules and regulations promulgated thereunder,

- 3.8.2 All persons acting on Licensee's behalf, including but not limited to Licensee's employees, agents, contractors, and subcontractors shall, when working on or within BellSouth's Poles or Conduit System, comply with OSHA and all rules and regulations thereunder;
- 3.8.3 Licensee shall establish appropriate procedures and controls to assure compliance with all requirements of this section; and
- 3.8.4 Licensee (and any Person Acting on Licensee's Behalf) may report unsafe conditions on, in or in the vicinity of BellSouth's Poles or Conduit System to BellSouth.
- 3.9 Compliance with Environmental Laws and Regulations. Licensee acknowledges that, from time to time, environmental contaminants may enter BellSouth's Conduit System and accumulate in Manholes or other Conduit Facilities and that certain Conduits (transite) are constructed with asbestos-containing materials. If BellSouth has knowledge of the presence of such contaminants in a Conduit for which Licensee has applied for or holds a License, BellSouth will promptly notify Licensee of such fact.

Notwithstanding any of BellSouth's notification requirements in this Attachment, Licensee acknowledges that some of BellSouth's Conduit is fabricated from asbestoscontaining materials. Such Conduit is generally marked with a designation of "C Fiber Cement Conduit," "Transite," or "Johns-Manville." Until proven otherwise, Licensee will presume that all Conduit not fabricated of plastic, tile, or wood is asbestos-containing and will handle it pursuant to all applicable regulations relating to worker safety and protection of the environment. BellSouth makes no representations to Licensee or personnel performing work on Licensee's behalf that BellSouth's Conduit System or any specific portions thereof will be free from environmental contaminants at any particular time. The acknowledgments and representations set forth in the two preceding sentences are not intended to relieve BellSouth of any liability which it would otherwise have under applicable law for the presence of environmental contaminants in its Conduit Facilities. Licensee agrees to comply with the following provisions relating to compliance with environmental laws and regulations:

3.9.1 Licensee's Facilities shall be constructed, placed, maintained, repaired, and removed in accordance with all applicable federal, state, and local environmental statutes, ordinances, rules, regulations, and other laws, including but not limited to the Resource Conservation and Recovery Act (42 U.S.C. §§ 9601 et. seq.), the Toxic Substance Control Act (15 U.S.C. §§ 2601-2629), the Clean Water Act (33 U.S.C. §§ 1251 et. seq.), and the Safe Drinking Water Act (42 U.S.C. §§ 300f-300j).

- 3.9.2 All persons acting on Licensee's behalf, including but not limited to Licensee's employees, agents, contractors, and subcontractors, shall, when working on, within or in the vicinity of BellSouth's Poles or Conduit System, comply with all applicable federal, state, and local environmental laws, including but not limited to all environmental statutes, ordinances, rules, and regulations.
- 3.9.3 Licensee shall establish appropriate procedures and controls to assure compliance with all requirements of this section. BellSouth will be afforded a reasonable opportunity to review such procedures and controls and provide comments that will be reasonably considered in advance of their implementation. Review and comment by BellSouth pursuant to this section will be provided in a timely manner.
- 3.9.4 Licensee and all personnel performing work on Licensee's behalf shall comply with such standards and practices as BellSouth and Licensee may from time to time mutually agree to adopt to comply with environmental laws and regulations including, without limitation, BellSouth Practice Sec. 620-145-011BT, "Manhole Contaminants, Water, Sediment or Debris Removal and Reporting Procedures". Pursuant to this practice, neither Licensee nor BellSouth nor personnel performing work on either party's behalf shall discharge water or any other substance from any BellSouth Manhole or other Conduit Facility onto public or private property, including any storm water drainage system, without first testing such water or substance for contaminants in accordance with mutually agreed standards and practices and determining that such discharge would not violate any environmental law, create any environmental risk or hazard, or damage the property of any person. No such waste material shall be deposited on BellSouth premises for storage or disposal.
- 3.10 <u>Compliance with Other Governmental Requirements</u>. Licensee agrees that its Facilities attached to BellSouth's Facilities shall be constructed, placed, maintained, and removed in accordance with the ordinances, rules, and regulations of any governing body having jurisdiction of the subject matter. Licensee shall comply with all statutes, ordinances, rules, regulations and other laws requiring the marking and lighting of aerial wires, cables and other structures to ensure that such wires, cables and structures are not a hazard to aeronautical navigation. Licensee shall establish appropriate procedures and controls to assure such compliance by all persons acting on Licensee's behalf, including but not limited to, Licensee's employees, agents, contractors, and subcontractors.
- 3.11 <u>Differences in Standards or Specifications</u>. To the extent that there may be differences in any applicable standards or specifications referred to in this Article 3, the most stringent standard or specification shall apply.

11/5/04

16

- 3.12 Licensee Solely Responsible for the Condition of Its Facilities. Licensee shall be responsible at all times for the condition of its Facilities and its compliance with the requirements, specifications, rules, regulations, ordinances, and laws specified above. In this regard, BellSouth shall have no duty to Licensee to inspect or monitor the condition of Licensee's Facilities (including but not limited to splices and other Facilities connections) located within BellSouth's Conduit and Ducts or any attachment of Licensee's Facilities to BellSouth's Poles, Anchors, Anchor/Guy Strands or other Pole Facilities. BellSouth may, however, conduct such inspections and audits of its Poles and Conduit System as BellSouth determines reasonable or necessary. Such inspection and audits shall be conducted at BellSouth's expense with the exception of (1) follow-up inspection to confirm remedial action after an observed Licensee violation of the requirements of this Agreement; and (2) inspection of Licensee Facilities in compliance with a specific mandate of appropriate governmental authority for which inspections the Cost shall be borne by Licensee. Either party may audit the other party's compliance with the terms of this Section. Observed safety hazards or imminent Facility failure conditions of another party shall be reported to the affected party where such party can be readily identified.
- 3.13 Efficient use of Conduit. BellSouth will install Inner-Ducts to increase Duct space in existing Conduit as Facilities permit. The full complement of Inner-Ducts will be installed which can be accommodated under sound engineering principles. The number of Inner-Ducts which can reasonably be installed will be determined by BellSouth.

4. ADDITIONAL LEGAL REQUIREMENTS

- 4.1 Third Party Property Owners. Licenses granted under this Section authorize Licensee to place Facilities in, or attach Facilities to, Poles, Conduits and Ducts owned or controlled by BellSouth but do not affect the rights of landowners to control terms and conditions of access to their property.
- 4.1.1 Licensee agrees that neither Licensee nor any persons acting on Licensee's behalf, including but not limited to Licensee's employees, agents, contractors, and subcontractors, shall engage in any conduct which damages public or private property in the vicinity of BellSouth's Poles or Conduit System, interferes in any way with the use or enjoyment of public or private property except as expressly permitted by the owner of such property, or creates a hazard or nuisance on such property (including, but not limited to, a hazard or nuisance resulting from any abandonment or failure to remove Licensee's Facilities or any construction debris from the property, failure to erect warning signs or barricades as may be necessary to give notice to others of unsafe conditions on the premises while work performed on Licensee's behalf is in progress, or failure to restore the property to a safe condition after such work has been completed).

- 4.2 <u>Required Permits, Certificates and Licenses</u>. Licensee shall be responsible for obtaining any building permits or certificates from governmental authorities necessary to construct, operate, maintain and remove its Facilities on public or private property.
- 4.2.1 Licensee shall not attach or place its Facilities to or in BellSouth's Poles, Conduit or Duct located on any property for which it or BellSouth has not first obtained all required authorizations.
- 4.2.2 BellSouth shall have the right to request evidence that all appropriate authorizations have been obtained. However, such request shall not delay BellSouth's Pre-License Survey work.
- 4.3 <u>Lawful Purposes</u>. All Facilities placed by Licensee in BellSouth's Conduit and Ducts or on BellSouth's Poles, Anchors or Anchor/Guy Strands must serve a lawful purpose and the uses made of Licensee's Facilities must comply with all applicable federal, state, and local laws and with all federal, state, and local regulatory rules, regulations, and requirements. In this regard, Licensee shall not utilize any Facilities occupying or attached to BellSouth's Conduits, Ducts or Poles for the purpose of providing any services which it is not authorized by law to provide or for the purpose of enabling any other person or entity to provide any such services.

5. FACILITIES AND LICENSES

- 5.1 <u>Licenses Required</u>. Before placing any Facilities in BellSouth's Conduits or Ducts or attaching any Facilities to BellSouth's Poles, Anchors or Anchor/Guy Strands, Licensee must first apply for and receive a written License from BellSouth.
- 5.2 Provision of Records and Information to Licensee. In order to obtain information regarding Facilities, Licensee shall make a written request to BellSouth, identifying with reasonable specificity the geographic area for which Facilities are required, the types and quantities of the required Facilities and the required in-service date. In response to such request, BellSouth shall provide Licensee with information regarding the types, quantity and location (which may be provided by provision of route maps) and availability of BellSouth Poles, Conduit and right-of-way located within the geographic area specified by Licensee. Provision of information under the terms of this section shall include the right of Licensee employees or agents to obtain copies of engineering records or drawings which pertain to those Facilities within the geographic area identified in Licensee's request. Such copies of records shall be provided to Licensee via courier at the expense of Licensee or otherwise available at the records location center set forth in Exhibit II. However, all requests for copies of records shall be submitted to the Competitive Structures Provisioning Center in Birmingham, Alabama. The costs of producing and mailing copies of records, which are to be paid by Licensee, are on an individual case basis. The components which make up the total costs are actual:

- 1) BellSouth employee costs based on the time spent researching, reviewing and copying records
- 2) Copying costs
- 3) Shipping costs
- 5.3 <u>No Warranty of Record Information</u>. Licensee acknowledges that records and information provided by BellSouth pursuant to paragraph 5.2 may not reflect field conditions and that physical inspection is necessary to verify presence and condition of outside plant Facilities and Right of Way. In providing such records and information, BellSouth assumes no liability to Licensee or any Third Party for errors/omissions contained therein.
- 5.4 Determination of Availability. BellSouth shall provide Pole, Conduit and right-ofway availability information in response to a request from Licensee which identifies with reasonable specificity the Facilities for which such information is desired. If such request includes Joint Use Pole(s) BellSouth shall respond with respect to such Joint Use Pole(s) as to what Make-Ready Work is required for BellSouth's Facilities, only. Notwithstanding any other provision, BellSouth shall not determine space availability upon any Joint Use Pole(s). Licensee may elect to be present at any field based survey of Facilities identified pursuant to this paragraph and BellSouth shall provide Licensee at least forty-eight (48) hours notice prior to initiating such field survey. Licensee employees or agents shall be permitted to enter BellSouth Manholes and inspect such structures to confirm usability and/or evaluate condition of the structure(s) with at least forty-eight (48) hours notice to BellSouth, with a BellSouth representative present and at Licensee's expense.
- 5.5 <u>Assignment of Conduit, Duct and Pole Space</u>. BellSouth shall not unreasonably deny or delay issuance of any License and, in any event, BellSouth shall issue such License as follows: (a) after the determination has been made that Make-Ready Work is not required, or (b) completion of Make-Ready Work.
- 5.5.1 No Make-Ready Work Required. If BellSouth determines that no Make-Ready Work is required, BellSouth shall approve Applications for Pole attachment and Conduit Occupancy Licenses and issue such Licenses within twenty (20) business days after the determination has been made that no Make-Ready Work is required, but in no event later than 45 days after BellSouth receives Licensee's Application, which period shall exclude any time BellSouth is awaiting a response from Licensee.
- 5.5.2 Make-Ready Work Required. If Make-Ready Work is to be performed by BellSouth, such available space shall remain in effect until make-ready costs are presented to Licensee and approval by Licensee pursuant to the time frames herein stated in 6.2. If Licensee approves BellSouth's make-ready costs, Licensee shall have twelve (12) months from the date of Application approval to install its Facilities.

If Licensee rejects BellSouth's costs for Make-Ready Work, but then elects to perform the Make-Ready Work itself or through a contractor or if Licensee elects from the time of Application to perform the Make-Ready Work itself or through a contractor, Licensee shall install its Facilities within twelve (12) months from the date that Licensee informs BellSouth that Licensee will perform Make-Ready Work. In the event Licensee does not install its Facilities within the time frames set out in this Section 5.5, the assignment shall be void and such space shall become available.

6. MAKE-READY WORK

- 6.1 <u>Work Performed by BellSouth</u>. If performed by BellSouth, Make-Ready Work to accommodate Licensee's Facilities on Poles, Joint Use Pole(s) or in Conduit System shall be included in the normal work load schedule of BellSouth with construction responsibilities in the geographic areas where the relevant Poles or Conduit Systems are located and shall not be entitled to priority, advancement, or preference over other work to be performed by BellSouth in the ordinary course of BellSouth's business.
- 6.1.1 If Licensee desires Make-Ready Work to be performed on an expedited basis and BellSouth agrees to perform the work on such a basis, BellSouth shall recalculate the estimated make-ready charges. If Licensee accepts BellSouth's offer, Licensee shall pay such additional charges.
- 6.2 All charges for Make-Ready Work, including work on Joint Use Pole(s), performed by BellSouth are payable in advance, with the amount of any such advance payment to be due within sixty (60) days after receipt of an invoice from BellSouth. BellSouth will begin Make-Ready Work required to accommodate Licensee after receipt of Licensee's make-ready payment.
- 6.3 Work Performed by Certified Contractor. In lieu of obtaining performance of Make-Ready Work by BellSouth, Licensee at its option may arrange for the performance of such work by a contractor certified by BellSouth to work on or in its Facilities. Certification shall be granted based upon reasonable and customary criteria employed by BellSouth in the selection of its own contract labor. Notwithstanding any other provisions of this Section, Licensee may not employ a contractor to accomplish Make-Ready Work if BellSouth is likewise precluded from contractor selection under the terms of an applicable joint use agreement or collective bargaining agreement. In accordance with section 3.6.7, all Manhole pumping and purging shall be performed by a vendor approved by BellSouth.
- 6.4 Completion of Make-Ready Work. BellSouth will issue a License to Licensee at the time all Make-Ready Work necessary to Licensee's attachment or occupancy has been completed.

7. APPLICATION FORM AND FEES

Application Process. To apply for a License under this Attachment, Licensee shall submit the appropriate BellSouth administrative form(s), per Exhibit 2, (two (2) sets of each and either a route map specifically indicating Licensee desired route or engineered drawings are to be included). Licensee has the option of (1) requesting copies of BellSouth records only, (2) requesting a records and/or field survey to determine availability, and/or (3) requesting a make-ready estimate. Any Joint Use Pole(s) included in such a request shall be included in the records/field survey and make-ready estimate. Before the Application and Conduit Occupancy License or Application and Pole Attachment License form is approved for attachment, Make-Ready Work must be complete or a records or field survey has determined that Make-Ready Work is not required. Licensee shall submit with Licensee's License Application a proposed or estimated construction schedule as set forth below in Section 10.

BellSouth will process License Applications in the order in which they are received; provided, however, that when Licensee has multiple Applications on file with BellSouth, Licensee may designate its desired priority of completion of pre-licenses and Make-Ready Work with respect to all such Applications.

- 7.1.1 Each Application for a License under this Section shall specify the proposed route of Licensee's Facilities and identify the Conduits and Ducts or Poles, Joint Use Pole(s) and Pole Facilities along the proposed route in which Licensee desires to place or attach its Facilities, and describe the physical size, weight and jacket material of the cable which Licensee desires to place in each Conduit or Duct or the number and type of cables, apparatus enclosures and other Facilities which Licensee desires to attach to each Pole or Joint Use Pole.
- 7.1.2 Each Application for a License under this Section shall be accompanied by a proposed (or estimated) construction schedule containing the information specified below in 10.1 of this Agreement, and an indication of whether Licensee will, at its option, perform its own Make-Ready Work.

11/5/04

7.1

Each party hereby designates the employees named below as their single point of contact for any and all purposes of this Section, including, but not limited to, processing Licenses and Applications and providing records and information. Each party may at any time designate a new point of contact by giving written notice of such change.

	Notices	Billing Address				
To Licensee as follows:	and the design of the following of the following of the second second second second second second second second					
Contact	Lynn B.Hall					
Title	Director - Contracts	Accounts Payable				
Company	Smart City Solutions, LLC	Smart City Solutions, LLC				
Address	P. O. Box 22856	P. O. Box 22856				
Address						
City, State, and Zip Code	Lake Buena Vista, FL 32830-2856	Lake Buena Vista, FL 32830-2856				
Telephone	407 828-6730	407 828-6850				
Facsimile	407 828-6734	407 826-6734				
with a copy to:	Allen Sims	ander einer gegener in der einer von der einer eine Andere einer gegener einer				
	COO, Smart City					
and to Licensor as follows:						
Contact	Arthur B. Williams					
Title	Manager	Manager				
Company BellSouth Telecommunications,		2				
Address	North W3D2					
Address 3535 Colonnade Parkway						
City, State, and Zip Code	Birmingham, AL 35243	Birmingham, AL 35243				
Telephone	(205) 977-5068	(205) 977-5068				
Facsimile	(205) 977-7997					

7.3

8. PROCESSING OF APPLICATIONS (INCLUDING PRELICENSE SURVEYS AND FIELD INSPECTIONS)

- 8.1 <u>Licensee's Priorities</u>. When Licensee has multiple Applications on file with BellSouth, Licensee shall designate its desired priority of completion of Pre-License Surveys and Make-Ready Work with respect to all such Applications.
- 8.2 Prelicense Survey. After Licensee has submitted its written Application for a License, a Pre-License Survey (including a field inspection) will be performed by either party, in the company of a representative of the other party as mutually agreed, to determine whether BellSouth's Poles, Anchors and Anchor/Guy Strands, or Conduit System, in their present condition, can accommodate Licensee's Facilities, without substantially interfering with the ability of BellSouth or any other authorized person or entity to use or access the Pole, Anchor or Anchor/Guy Strand or any portion of BellSouth's Conduit System or Facilities attached to BellSouth's Pole or placed within or connected to BellSouth's Conduit System. If Pre-License Survey is to be conducted by BellSouth, BellSouth will provide Licensee a Cost, based on its review of Licensee's Application request, to perform the Pre-License Survey. BellSouth will submit to Licensee costs to complete the Pre-License Survey; after receipt of Licensee's payment of Pre-License Survey costs, BellSouth will schedule the survey. If Licensee gives its prior written consent in writing, the determination of Duct availability may include the rodding of Ducts at Licensee's expense.
- 8.2.1 The purpose of the Pre-License Survey is to determine whether Licensee's proposed attachments to BellSouth's Poles or occupancy of BellSouth's Conduit and Ducts will substantially interfere with use of BellSouth's Facilities by BellSouth and others with Facilities occupying, connected or attached to BellSouth's Pole or Conduit System and to determine what Make-Ready Work is required to accommodate Licensee's Facilities on BellSouth's Poles, Joint Use Pole(s), or Conduit, Duct, or Right-of-Way and the cost associated with BellSouth performing such Make-Ready Work and to provide information to Licensee for its determination of whether the Pole, Anchor, Anchor/Guy Strand, Conduit, Duct, or Right-of-Way is suitable for its use.
 - 8.2.2 Based on information provided by BellSouth, Licensee shall determine whether BellSouth's Pole, Anchor, Anchor/Guy Strand, Conduit and Duct Facilities are suitable to meet Licensee's needs.
 - 8.2.3 BellSouth may not unreasonably refuse to continue to process an Application based on BellSouth's determination that Licensee's proposed use of BellSouth's Facilities will not be in compliance with applicable requirements, specifications, rules, regulations, ordinances, and laws. Licensee shall be responsible for making its own, independent determination that its use of such Facilities will be in compliance with such requirements, specifications, rules, regulations, ordinances and laws. Licensee acknowledges that BellSouth is not explicitly or implicitly warranting to Licensee that Licensee's proposed use of BellSouth's Facilities will be in compliance with applicable requirements, specifications, rules, regulations, ordinances, and laws.

8.3 Administrative Processing. The administrative processing portion of the Pre-License Survey (which includes without limitation processing the Application, preparing Make-Ready Work orders, notifying Joint Users and other persons and entities of work requirements and schedules, coordinating the relocation/rearrangement of BellSouth and/or other Licensed Facilities) will be performed by BellSouth at Licensee's expense. Anything to the contrary herein notwithstanding, BellSouth shall bear no responsibility for the relocation, rearrangement or removal of Facilities used for the transmission or distribution of electric power.

9. **ISSUANCE OF LICENSES**

- 9.1 Obligation to Issue Licenses. BellSouth shall issue a License to Licensee pursuant to this Article 5.1. BellSouth and Licensee acknowledge that each Application for a License shall be evaluated on an individual basis. Nothing contained in this section shall be construed as abridging any independent Pole attachment rights or Conduit or Duct access rights which Licensee may have under the provisions of any applicable federal or state laws or regulations governing access to BellSouth's Poles, Conduits and Ducts, to the extent the same are not inconsistent with the Telecommunications Act of 1996. Each License issued hereunder shall be for an indefinite term, subject to Licensee's compliance with the provisions applicable to such License and further subject to Licensee's right to terminate such License at any time for any reason upon at least thirty (30) days' prior written notice.
- 9.1.1 Issuance of Licenses When No Make-Ready Work is Required Moved to 5.5.1.
- 9.2 Multiple Applications. Licensee acknowledges that multiple parties including BellSouth may seek to place their Facilities in BellSouth's Conduit and Ducts or make attachments to Poles at or about the same time, that the Make-Ready Work required to prepare BellSouth's Facilities to accommodate multiple applicants may differ from the Make-Ready Work required to accommodate a single applicant, that issues relating to the proper apportionment of costs arise in multi-applicant situations that do not arise in single-applicant situations, and that cooperation and negotiations between all applicants and BellSouth may be necessary to resolve disputes involving multiple Applications for permission to place Facilities in/on the same Pole, Conduit, Duct, or right-of-way.
- 9.2.1 All Applications will be processed on a first-come, first-served basis.
- 9.3 Agreement to Pay for All Make-Ready Work Completed. Licensee's submission of written authorization for Make-Ready Work shall also constitute Licensee's agreement to pay additional cost-based charges, if any, for completed Make-Ready Work.

- 9.4 Payments to Others for Expenses Incurred in Transferring or Arranging Their Facilities. Licensee shall make arrangements with the owners of other Facilities located in or connected to BellSouth's Conduit System or attached to BellSouth's Poles, Anchors or Anchor/Guy Strands regarding reimbursement for any expenses incurred by them in transferring or rearranging their Facilities to accommodate the placement or attachment of Licensee's Facilities in or to BellSouth's structures.
- 9.5 <u>Make-Ready Work on an Expedited Basis</u>. If Licensee is willing to authorize BellSouth to perform Make-Ready Work on an expedited basis, and if BellSouth agrees to perform the work on such a basis, BellSouth shall recalculate the estimated make-ready charges. If Licensee accepts BellSouth's offer, Licensee shall pay such additional charges, if any. All charges for Make-Ready Work performed by BellSouth are payable in advance, with the amount of any such advance payment to be due within sixty (60) days after receipt of an invoice from BellSouth. After receipt of payment, BellSouth will schedule the work for completion.
- 9.6 <u>License</u>. When Licensee's Application for a Pole attachment or Conduit Occupancy License is approved, and all required Make-Ready Work completed, BellSouth will execute and return a signed authorization to Licensee, as appropriate, authorizing Licensee to attach or place the specified Facilities on BellSouth's Poles or in BellSouth's Conduit or Ducts.
- 9.6.1 Each License issued under this Section shall authorize Licensee to attach to BellSouth's Poles or place or maintain in BellSouth's Conduit or Ducts only those Facilities specifically described in the License, and no others.
- 9.6.2 Except as expressly stated to the contrary in individual Licenses issued hereunder, each License issued pursuant to this Section shall incorporate all terms and conditions of this Section whether or not such terms or conditions are expressly incorporated by reference on the face of the License itself.

10. CONSTRUCTION OF LICENSEE'S FACILITIES

- 10.1 <u>Construction Schedule</u>. Licensee shall submit with Licensee's License Application a proposed or estimated construction schedule. Promptly after the issuance of a License permitting Licensee to attach Facilities to BellSouth's Poles or place Facilities in BellSouth's Conduit or Ducts, Licensee shall provide BellSouth with an updated construction schedule and shall thereafter keep BellSouth informed of significant anticipated changes in the construction schedule. Construction schedules required by this Section shall include, at a minimum, the following information:
- 10.1.1 The name, title, business address, and business telephone number of the manager responsible for construction of the Facilities;
- 10.1.2 The names of each contractor and subcontractor which will be involved in the construction activities;

- 10.1.3 The estimated dates when construction will begin and end; and
- 10.1.4 The approximate dates when Licensee or persons acting on Licensee's behalf will be performing construction work in connection with the placement of Licensee's Facilities in BellSouth's Conduit or Ducts.
- 10.2 <u>Additional Pre-construction Procedures for Facilities Placed in Conduit System</u>. The following procedures shall apply before Licensee places Facilities in BellSouth's Conduit System:
- 10.2.1 Licensee shall give written notice of the type of Facilities which are to be placed; and
- 10.2.2 BellSouth shall designate the particular Duct or Ducts or inner ducts (if Available) to be occupied by Licensee's Facilities, the location and manner in which Licensee's Facilities will enter and exit BellSouth's Conduit System, and the specific location and manner of installation of any associated equipment which is permitted by BellSouth to occupy the Conduit System. Licensee may not occupy a Duct other than the specified Duct without the express written consent of BellSouth. BellSouth shall provide to Licensee space in Manholes for racking and storage of up to fifty (50) feet of cable, provided space is available.
- 10.3 <u>BellSouth Not Responsible for Constructing or Placing Facilities</u>. BellSouth shall have no obligation to construct any Facilities for Licensee or to attach Licensee's Facilities to, or place Licensee's Facilities in, BellSouth's Poles or Conduit System, except as may be necessary to facilitate the interconnection of unbundled network elements or except to the extent expressly provided in this Section, any License issued hereunder, or by the Telecommunications Act of 1996 or any other applicable law.
- 10.4 Licensee Responsible for Constructing, Attaching and Placing Facilities. Except where otherwise mutually agreed by Licensee and BellSouth, Licensee shall be responsible for constructing its own Facilities and attaching those Facilities to, or placing them in BellSouth's Poles, Conduit or Ducts at Licensee's sole Cost and expense. Licensee shall be solely responsible for paying all persons and entities who provide materials, labor, access to real or personal property, or other goods or services in connection with the construction and placement of Licensee's Facilities and for directing the activities of all persons acting on Licensee's behalf while they are physically present on BellSouth's Pole, in any part of BellSouth's Conduit System or in the vicinity of BellSouth's Poles or Conduit System.
- 10.5 Compliance with Applicable Standards, Health and Safety Requirements, and Other Legal Requirements. Licensee shall construct its Facilities in accordance with the provisions of this Section and all Licenses issued hereunder.
- 10.5.1 Licensee shall construct, attach and place its Facilities in compliance with all Requirements and Specifications set forth above in this Agreement.

- 10.5.2 Licensee shall satisfy all Legal Requirements set forth above in this Agreement.
- 10.5.3 Licensee shall not permit any Person Acting on Licensee's Behalf to perform any work on BellSouth's Poles or within BellSouth's Conduit System without first verifying, to the extent practicable, on each date when such work is to be performed, that the condition of the Pole or Conduit System is suitable for the work to be performed. If Licensee or any person working on Licensee's behalf determines that the condition of the Pole or Conduit System is not suitable for the work to be performed, Licensee shall notify BellSouth of the condition of the Pole or Conduit System in question and shall not proceed with construction activities until Licensee is satisfied that the work can be safely performed.
- 10.6 <u>Construction Notices</u>. If requested to do so, Licensee shall provide BellSouth with information to reasonably assure BellSouth that construction has been performed in accordance with all applicable standards and requirements.
- 10.7 <u>Points for Attachment</u>. BellSouth shall specify, using the same selection criteria it uses for its own operating company, the point of attachment of each Pole or Anchor to be occupied by Licensee's Facilities. When the Facilities of more than one applicant are involved, BellSouth will attempt, to the extent practicable, to designate the same relative position on each Pole or Anchor for each applicant's Facilities.
- 10.8 <u>Manhole and Conduit Break-Outs</u>. Licensee shall be permitted to add Conduit ports to BellSouth Manholes when existing Conduits do not provide the pathway connectivity needed by Licensee; provided the structural integrity of the Manhole is maintained, and sound engineering judgment is employed.
- 10.9 <u>Completion of Licensee Construction</u>. For each Licensee attachment to or occupancy within BellSouth Facilities, Licensee will provide to BellSouth's single-point of contact (within 20 days of Licensee construction-complete date) a complete set of actual placement drawings for posting to BellSouth records.

11. USE AND ROUTINE MAINTENANCE OF LICENSEE'S FACILITIES

11.1 <u>Use of Licensee's Facilities</u>. Each License granted under this Section authorizes Licensee to have access to Licensee's Facilities on or in BellSouth's Poles, Conduits and Ducts as needed for the purpose of serving Licensee's customers, including, but not limited to, powering electronics, monitoring Facilities, or transporting signaling.

- 11.2 Routine Maintenance of Licensee's Facilities. Each License granted under this Section authorizes Licensee to engage in routine maintenance of Licensee's Facilities located on or in BellSouth's Poles, Conduits, Ducts and ROW pursuant to such License. Licensee shall give reasonable notice to the affected public authority or private landowner as appropriate before commencing the construction or installation of its attachments or making any material alterations thereto. Licensee shall give reasonable notice to BellSouth before performing any work, whether or not of a routine nature, in BellSouth's Conduit System.
- 11.3 Licensee Responsible for Maintenance of Licensee's Facilities. Licensee shall maintain its Facilities in accordance with the provisions of this Section (including but not limited to all requirements set forth above in this Agreement) and all Licenses issued hereunder. Licensee shall be solely responsible for paying all persons and entities who provide materials, labor, access to real or personal property, or other goods or services in connection with the maintenance of Licensee's Facilities and for directing the activities of all persons acting on Licensee's behalf while they are physically present on BellSouth's Poles, within BellSouth's Conduit System or in the immediate vicinity of such Poles or Conduit System.
- 11.4 BellSouth Not Responsible for Maintaining Licensee's Facilities. BellSouth shall have no obligation to maintain any Facilities which Licensee has attached or connected to, or placed in, BellSouth's Poles, Conduits, Ducts or any portion of BellSouth's Conduit System, except to the extent expressly provided by the provisions of this Section or any License issued hereunder, or by the Telecommunications Act of 1996 or other applicable laws, rules or regulations.
- 11.5 Information Concerning the Maintenance of Licensee's Facilities. Promptly after the issuance of a License permitting Licensee to attach Facilities to, or place Facilities in BellSouth's Poles, Conduits or Ducts, Licensee shall provide BellSouth with the name, title, business address, and business telephone number of the manager responsible for routine maintenance of Licensee's Facilities, and shall thereafter notify BellSouth of changes to such information. The manager responsible for routine maintenance of Licensee's Facilities shall, on BellSouth's request, identify any contractor, subcontractor, or other person performing maintenance activities on Licensee's behalf at a specified site and shall, on BellSouth's request, provide such additional documentation relating to the maintenance of Licensee's Facilities as reasonably necessary to demonstrate that Licensee and all persons acting on Licensee's behalf are complying with the requirements of this Section and Licensee issued hereunder.
- 11.6 Identification of Personnel Authorized to Have Access to Licensee's Facilities. All personnel authorized to have access to Licensee's Facilities shall, while working on BellSouth's Poles, in its Conduit System or Ducts or in the vicinity of such Poles, Ducts or Conduit Systems, carry with them suitable identification and shall, upon the request of any BellSouth employee, produce such identification.

12. MODIFICATION AND REPLACEMENT OF LICENSEE'S FACILITIES

- 12.1 <u>Notification of Planned Modification or Replacement of Facilities</u>. Licensee shall, when practicable, notify BellSouth in writing at least 60 days before adding to, relocating, replacing or otherwise modifying its Facilities attached to a BellSouth Pole, Anchor or Anchor/Guy Strand or located in any BellSouth Conduit or Duct. The notice shall contain sufficient information to enable BellSouth to determine whether the proposed addition, relocation, replacement, or modification is permitted under Licensee's present License or requires a new or amended License.
- 12.2 <u>New or Amended License Required</u>. A new or amended License will be required if the proposed addition, replacement, or modification:
- 12.2.1 Requires that Licensee use additional space on BellSouth's Poles or in its Conduits or Ducts (including but not limited to any additional Ducts, inner ducts, or substantial space in any Handhole or Manhole) on either a temporary or permanent basis; or
- 12.2.2 Results in the size or location of Licensee's Facilities on BellSouth's Poles or in its Conduit or Ducts being appreciably different from those described and authorized in Licensee's present License (e.g. different Duct or size increase causing a need to recalculate storm loadings, guying, or Pole class).

13. REARRANGEMENT OF FACILITIES AT THE REQUEST OF ANOTHER

- 13.1 <u>Make-Ready Work at the Request of Licensee</u>. If, prior to the issuance of a License, Licensee determines that any Pole, Anchor, Anchor/Guy Strand, Conduit or Duct is inadequate to accommodate Licensee's proposed Pole attachment or Conduit Occupancy or that it will be necessary or desirable for BellSouth or any other person or entity to rearrange existing Facilities or structures to accommodate Licensee, Licensee shall promptly advise BellSouth of the Make-Ready Work it believes necessary to enable the accommodation of Licensee's Facilities.
- 13.1.1 BellSouth shall determine, in the exercise of sound engineering judgment, whether or not Make-Ready Work is necessary or possible. In determining whether Make-Ready Work is necessary or what Make-Ready Work is necessary, BellSouth shall endeavor to minimize its costs to Licensee. If it is determined that such Make-Ready Work is required, BellSouth shall provide Licensee with the estimated costs for Make-Ready Work and a Make Ready Due Date.

- 13.1.2 Licensee shall be solely responsible for negotiating with persons or entities other than BellSouth for the rearrangement of such persons' or entities' Facilities or structures and, except where such rearrangement is for the benefit of BellSouth and/or other Licensees as well as Licensee, shall be solely responsible for paying all charges attributable to the rearrangement of such Facilities; provided, however, that if Facilities rearrangements require new Licenses from BellSouth, BellSouth shall issue such Licensees in conjunction with the issuance of the applied-for Licensee to Licensee.
- 13.2 Rearrangement of Licensee's Facilities at BellSouth's Request. Licensee acknowledges that, from time to time, it may be necessary or desirable for BellSouth to change out Poles, relocate, reconstruct, or modify portions of its Conduit System or rearrange Facilities contained therein or connected thereto and that such changes may be necessitated by BellSouth's business needs or authorized Application of another entity seeking access to BellSouth's Poles or Conduit Systems. Licensee agrees that Licensee will, upon BellSouth's request, and at BellSouth's expense, but at no Cost to Licensee, participate with BellSouth (and other Licensees) in the relocation, reconstruction, or modification of BellSouth's Conduit System or Facilities rearrangement. Licensee acknowledges that, from time to time, it may be necessary or desirable for BellSouth to change out Poles, relocate, reconstruct, or modify portions of its Conduit System or rearrange Facilities contained therein or connected thereto as a result of an order by a municipality or other governmental authority. Licensee shall, upon BellSouth's request, participate with BellSouth (and other Licensees) in the relocation, reconstruction, or modification of BellSouth's Conduit System or Facilities rearrangement and pay its proportionate share of any costs of such relocation, reconstruction, or modification that are not reimbursed by such municipality or governmental authority.
- 13.2.1 Licensee shall make all rearrangements of its Facilities within such period of time as is jointly deemed reasonable by the parties based on the amount of rearrangements necessary and a desire to minimize chances for service interruption or Facility-based service denial to a Licensee customer.
- 13.2.2 If Licensee fails to make the required rearrangements within the time prescribed or within such extended periods of time as may be granted by BellSouth in writing, BellSouth may perform such rearrangements with written notice to Licensee, and Licensee shall reimburse BellSouth for actual costs and expenses incurred by BellSouth in connection with the rearrangement of Licensee's Facilities; provided, however, that nothing contained in this Section or any License issued hereunder shall be construed as requiring Licensee to bear any expenses which, under the Telecommunications Act of 1996 or other applicable federal or state laws or regulations, are to be allocated to persons or entities other than Licensee; and provided further, however, that Licensee shall have no responsibility for rearrangement costs and expenses relating to rearrangements performed for the purpose of meeting BellSouth's business needs.

14. EMERGENCY REPAIRS AND POLE REPLACEMENTS

14.1 <u>Licensee Responsible for Emergency Repairs to its Own Facilities</u>. In general, Licensee shall be responsible for making emergency repairs to its own Facilities and for formulating appropriate plans and practices which will enable it to make such emergency repairs. BellSouth shall be under no obligation to perform any repair or service restoration work of any kind with respect to Licensee's Facilities.

15. INSPECTION BY BELLSOUTH OF LICENSEE'S FACILITIES

- 15.1 <u>BellSouth's Right to Make Periodic or Spot Inspections</u>. BellSouth shall have the right to make periodic or spot inspections at any time of any part of Licensee's Facilities attached to BellSouth's Poles, Anchors or Anchor/Guy Strands or occupying any BellSouth Conduit or Duct for the limited purpose of determining whether Licensee's Facilities are in compliance with the terms of this Section and Licenses hereunder; provided that such inspections must be non-invasive (e.g., no splice cases may be opened).
- 15.1.1 BellSouth will give Licensee advance written notice of such inspections, and Licensee shall have the right to have a representative attend such inspections, except in those instances where safety considerations justify the need for such inspection without the delay of waiting until written notice has been forwarded to Licensee.
- 15.1.2 Such inspections shall be conducted at BellSouth's expense; provided, however, that Licensee shall bear the Cost of inspections as delineated in 3.12.
- 15.2 No Duty to Licensee. Neither the act of inspection by BellSouth of Licensee's Facilities nor any failure to inspect such Facilities shall operate to impose on BellSouth any liability of any kind whatsoever or to relieve Licensee of any responsibility, obligations or liability under this Section or otherwise existing.

16. NOTICE OF NONCOMPLIANCE

16.1 Notice of Noncompliance. If, at any time, BellSouth determines that Licensee's Facilities or any part thereof have not been placed or maintained or are not being used in accordance with the requirements of this Agreement, BellSouth may send written notice to Licensee specifying the alleged noncompliance. Licensee agrees to acknowledge receipt of the notice as soon as practicable. If Licensee does not dispute BellSouth's assertion that such Facilities are not in compliance, Licensee agrees to provide BellSouth with a schedule for bringing such Facilities into compliance, to bring the Facilities into compliance within a reasonable time, and to notify BellSouth in writing when the Facilities have been brought into compliance.

- 16.2 <u>Disputes over Alleged Noncompliance</u>. If Licensee disputes BellSouth's assertion that Licensee's Facilities are not in compliance, Licensee shall notify BellSouth in writing of the basis for Licensee's assertion that its Facilities are in compliance.
- 16.3 <u>Failure to Bring Facilities into Compliance</u>. If Licensee has not brought the Facilities into compliance within a reasonable time or provided BellSouth with proof sufficient to persuade BellSouth that BellSouth erred in asserting that the Facilities were not in compliance, and if BellSouth determines in good faith that the alleged noncompliance causes or is likely to cause material damage to BellSouth's Facilities or those of other users, BellSouth may, at its option and Licensee's expense, take such non-service affecting steps as may be required to bring Licensee's Facilities into compliance, including but not limited to correcting any conditions which do not meet the specifications of this Agreement.
- 16.4 <u>Correction of Conditions by BellSouth</u>. If BellSouth elects to bring Licensee's Facilities into compliance, the provisions of this Section shall apply.
- 16.4.1 BellSouth will, whenever practicable, notify Licensee in writing before performing such work. The written notice shall describe the nature of the work to be performed and BellSouth's schedule for performing the work.
- 16.4.2 If Licensee's Facilities have become detached or partially detached from supporting racks or wall supports located within a BellSouth Manhole, BellSouth may, at Licensee's expense, reattach them but shall not be obligated to do so. If BellSouth does not reattach Licensee's Facilities, BellSouth shall endeavor to arrange with Licensee for the reattachment of any Facilities affected.
- 16.4.3 BellSouth shall, as soon as practicable after performing the work, advise Licensee in writing of the work performed or action taken. Upon receiving such notice, Licensee shall inspect the Facilities and take such steps as Licensee may deem necessary to insure that the Facilities meet Licensee's performance requirements.
- 16.5 <u>Licensee to Bear Expenses</u>. Licensee shall bear all expenses arising out of or in connection with any work performed to bring Licensee's Facilities into compliance with this Section; provided, however that nothing contained in this Section or any License issued hereunder shall be construed as requiring Licensee to bear any expenses which, under applicable federal or state laws or regulations, must be borne by persons or entities other than Licensee.

17. UNAUTHORIZED OCCUPANCY OR UTILIZATION OF BELLSOUTH'S FACILITIES

- 17.1 Licensing or Removal of Unauthorized Attachments. If any of Licensee's attachments shall be found attached to Pole(s) or occupying Conduit Systems for which no License is outstanding, BellSouth, without prejudice to its other rights or remedies under this Agreement, including termination of Licenses, may impose a charge and require Licensee to submit in writing, within thirty (30) days after receipt of written notification from BellSouth of the unauthorized attachment or Conduit Occupancy, a Pole attachment or Conduit Occupancy License Application. If such Application is not received by BellSouth within the specified time period, Licensee may be required at BellSouth's option to remove its unauthorized attachment or occupancy within sixty (60) days of the final date for submitting the required Application, or BellSouth may at BellSouth's option remove Licensee's Facilities without liability, and the expense of such removal shall be borne by Licensee. Charges for any such unauthorized occupancy shall be equal to the applicable License fees and charges which would have been payable from and after the date such Facilities were first placed on BellSouth's Poles or in BellSouth's Conduit System, if Licensee provides reasonable documentation of such placement. If Licensee is unable to provide such reasonable documentation, then Licensee will pay two years worth of the applicable charges.
- 17.1.1 Nothing contained in the Agreement or any License issued hereunder shall be construed as requiring Licensee to bear any expenses which, under applicable federal or state laws or regulations, must be borne by persons or entities other than Licensee.
- 17.2 <u>Prompt Payment of Applicable Fees and Charges</u>. Fees and charges for Pole attachments and Conduit System occupancies, as specified herein and as modified from time to time, shall be due and payable immediately whether or not Licensee is permitted to continue the Pole attachment or Conduit Occupancy. See Appendix I for applicable annual rental fees.
- 17.3 No Implied Waiver or Ratification of Unauthorized Use. No act or failure to act by BellSouth with regard to said unlicensed use shall be deemed as a ratification of the unlicensed use; and if any License should be subsequently issued, said License shall not operate retroactively or constitute a waiver by BellSouth of any of its rights or privileges under this Agreement or otherwise; provided, however, that Licensee shall be subject to all liabilities, obligations and responsibilities of this Agreement in regard to said unauthorized use from its inception.

18. REMOVAL OF LICENSEE'S FACILITIES

- 18.1 <u>Pole Attachments</u>. Licensee, at its expense, will remove its attachments from any of BellSouth's Poles within thirty (30) days after termination of the License covering such attachments. If Licensee fails to remove its attachments within such thirty (30) day period, BellSouth shall have the right to remove such attachments at Licensee's expense and without any liability on the part of BellSouth for damage or injury to Licensee's attachments unless caused by the negligence or intentional misconduct of BellSouth.
- 18.2 <u>Conduit Occupancy</u>. Licensee, at its expense, will remove its communications Facilities from a Conduit System within sixty (60) days after:
- 18.2.1 Termination of the License covering such Conduit Occupancy; or
- 18.2.2 The date Licensee replaces its existing Facilities in one Duct with substitute Facilities in another Duct.
- 18.2.3 If Licensee fails to remove its Facilities within the specified period, BellSouth shall have the right to remove such Facilities at Licensee's expense and without any liability on the part of BellSouth for damage or injury to such Facilities unless caused by the negligence or intentional misconduct of BellSouth.
- 18.3 <u>Continuing Responsibility for Fees and Charges</u>. Licensee shall remain liable for and pay to BellSouth all fees and charges pursuant to provisions of this Agreement until all of Licensee's Facilities are physically removed from BellSouth's Poles or Conduit System.

19. FEES, CHARGES, AND BILLING

19.1 License Charges. Licensee agrees to pay charges in Attachment 1 of this Agreement. These rates will be recalculated during the term of this Agreement in accordance with the Telecommunications Act of 1996 and applicable FCC or State Commission rules and regulations. License charges commence on the first day of the calendar month following the date a License is issued. Such charges cease as of the final day of the calendar month preceding the month in which the attachment or occupancy is physically removed or the utilization is discontinued. A one-month minimum charge is applicable to all Licenses. Such current-year charges are normally billed on or near July 1 of each year; annual billing is for the period January 1 through December 31 (six (6) months in arrears and six (6) months in advance) and to include true-up for actual billing for previous year's advance billing for period July 1 through December 31.

- 19.2 <u>Notice of Rate and Computation of Charges</u>. On or about November 1 of each year, BellSouth will notify Licensee by certified mail, return receipt requested, of the rental rate and Pole transfer rate to be applied in the subsequent calendar year. The letter of notification shall be incorporated in, and governed by, the terms and conditions of this Agreement. Attachment and occupancy rates shall be applied to the number of Pole(s) and Duct feet of Conduit for which Licenses have been issued before December 1 of each calendar year. Charges for attachment(s) and occupancy which commenced during the preceding twelve (12) month period will be prorated accordingly.
- 19.3 <u>Rate "True-Up".</u> The parties agree that the fees reflected as interim herein shall be "trued-up" (up or down) based on final fees either determined by further agreement or by an effective order, in a proceeding involving BellSouth before the regulatory authority for the state, in which Licensee has either attached to or occupied BellSouth structures (Rights of Way, Conduits, Ducts, and/or Poles), or any other body having jurisdiction over this Agreement (hereinafter "Commission").

Under the "true-up" process, the interim fees for each structure shall be multiplied by the volume of that structure either attached to or occupied by Licensee to arrive at the total interim amount paid ("Total Interim Price"). The final fees for that structure shall be multiplied by the volume of that structure either attached to or occupied by Licensee to arrive at the total final amount due ("Total Final Price"). The Total Interim Price shall be compared with the Total Final Price. If the Total Final Price is more than the Total Interim Price, Licensee shall pay the difference to BellSouth. If the Total Final Price is less than the Total Interim Price, BellSouth shall pay the difference to Licensee.

Each Party shall keep its own records upon which a "true-up" can be based and any final payment from one party to the other shall be in an amount agreed upon by the parties based on such records. In the event of any disagreement as between the records or the parties regarding the amount of such "true-up," the parties agree that the Commission shall be called upon to resolve such differences.

20. ADVANCE PAYMENT AND IMPUTATION

- 20.1 <u>Attachment and Occupancy Fees</u>. Fees for Pole attachment and Conduit Occupancy shall be based on the Facilities for which Licenses have been issued as of the date of billing by BellSouth, shall be computed as set forth herein.
- 20.1.1 Charges associated with newly Licensed attachments or occupancies and other attachments or occupancies of less than the entire annual billing period shall be prorated.
- 20.1.2 Charges shall be prorated retroactively in the event of the removal of Licensee's Facilities.
- 20.1.3 The amount of any advance payment required shall be due within sixty (60) days after receipt of an invoice from BellSouth.

36

20.2 <u>Imputation</u>. BellSouth shall impute to its costs of providing telecommunications services (and charge any affiliate, subsidiary, or associate company engaged in the provision of such services) an equal amount to the charges set forth in this Section for all of the Conduits, Ducts, and Poles it occupies and uses.

21. ASSURANCE OF PAYMENT

21.1 <u>Necessity and Level of Security</u>. In the event Licensee fails to demonstrate credit worthiness, Licensee may be required to furnish a bond, letter of credit or other evidence of financial security having a minimum face amount of \$10,000.00 per state or \$50,000.00 per region. Such bond, letter of credit or other security shall be in a form satisfactory to BellSouth and may be increased from time to time as reasonably required by BellSouth to guarantee the performance of all obligations of Licensee hereunder. The amount of the bond, letter of credit or other security shall not operate as a limitation upon the obligations of Licensee hereunder.

22. INSURANCE

- 22.1 Licensee shall obtain and maintain insurance, including endorsements insuring the contractual liability and indemnification provisions of this Agreement, issued by an insurance carrier reasonably satisfactory to Licensor to protect the Licensor, other authorized Licensees, and Joint User(s) from and against all claims demands, causes of action, judgments, costs, including reasonable attorneys' fees, expenses and liabilities of every kind and nature which may arise or result, directly or indirectly from or by reason of such loss, injury or damage as covered in this Agreement.
- 22.2 Licensee shall maintain the following amounts of insurance in compliance with (22.1) above:
- 22.2.1 Commercial General Liability Insurance with limits of not less than \$1,000,000 per occurrence and \$1,000,000 annual aggregate.
- 22.2.2 Umbrella or Excess Liability Insurance with limits of not less than \$10,000,000 per occurrence and in the aggregate.
- 22.2.3 Business auto coverage for all owned, non-owned, hired and leased vehicles with limits of not less than \$1,000,000 per occurrence and in the aggregate.
- 22.2.4 Licensee shall name BellSouth as an additional insured on the general liability policy with respects to the terms and conditions of this agreement

- 22.3 Licensee shall submit to Licensor certificates by each company insuring Licensee with respect to any insurance required hereunder, such certificate(s) to specify the coverage provided and that such company will not cancel or change any such policy of insurance issued to Licensee except after thirty (30) days written notice to Licensor.
- 22.3.1 Licensee shall also require agents and subcontractors, if any, who may perform the services to maintain the insurance coverage required herein and to furnish the Licensor certificates of insurance or adequate proof of such insurance. Licensee remains responsible for submitting these certificates in order to meet requirements of Agreement. Any non-compliance with the insurance provisions of this Agreement on the part of any agent or subcontractor shall be the sole responsibility of the Licensee who will be held liable for the performance or non-performance of the agent or subcontractor. Should insurance policy limits be exhausted or should Licensee or its agents and subcontractors fail to maintain the required insurance coverages, neither Licensee nor any of its agents and subcontractors will in any way be relieved from liability.
- 22.4 Licensee shall also carry such insurance as will protect it from all claims under any Worker's Compensation Law in effect that may be applicable to it as a result of work performed pursuant to this Agreement.
- 22.5 All insurance required in accordance with 22.2) and 22.3) preceding must be effective before Licensor will authorize attachment to a Pole and/or Anchor, or occupancy of a Conduit System and shall remain in force until such Licensee's Facilities have been removed from all such Pole(s), Anchor(s), Conduit System, or Right of Way. In the event that the Licensee shall fail to maintain the required insurance coverage, Licensor may pay any premium thereon falling due, and the Licensee shall forthwith reimburse the Licensor for any such premium paid.
- 22.6 If the Licensee's net worth exceeds five hundred million dollars (\$500,000,000), Licensee may elect to request self-insurance status in lieu of obtaining any of the insurance required in 22.2.1 and 22.2.2. Licensee shall provide audited financial statements, interim financials, business history, etc., as per Appendix III to Licensor immediately after receipt of initial agreement information. Licensor shall then review such audited financial statements and respond in writing to Licensee, no later than thirty (30) business days after receipt of the above information, in the event that selfinsurance status is not granted to Licensee. If Licensor approves Licensee for selfinsurance, Licensee shall annually furnish to Licensor, and keep current, evidence of such net worth that is attested to by one of Licensee's corporate officers. The ability to self-insure shall continue so long as the Licensee meets all of the requirements of 22.6. If the Licensee subsequently no longer satisfies the requirements of 22.6, Licensee is required to purchase insurance as indicated in 22.2.1 and 22.2.2. This agreement will not be finalized prior to approval for self-insuring status if selfinsuring is requested by Licensee.

22.7 The net worth requirements set forth in 22.6 may be increased by Licensor from time to time during the term of this Agreement upon thirty (30) days notice to Licensee to at least such minimum limits as shall then be customary with respect to attachment to a Pole and/or Anchor, or occupancy of a Conduit System.

23. INDEMNIFICATION

- 23.1 Licensor shall exercise precaution to avoid damaging the communications Facilities of the Licensee and shall make an immediate report to the Licensee of the occurrence of any such damage caused by its employees, agents or contractors. Licensor agrees to reimburse the Licensee for all reasonable costs incurred by the Licensee for the physical repair of such Facilities damaged by the negligence of Licensor, its employees, agents, contractors, subcontractors or invitees. However, Licensor shall not be liable to Licensee for any interruption of Licensee's service or for interference with the operation of Licensee's Communications Facilities, or for any special, indirect, or consequential damages arising in any manner, including Licensor's negligence, out of the use of Pole(s), Anchor(s), or Conduit Systems or Licensor's actions or omissions in regard thereto and Licensee shall indemnify and save harmless Licensor from and against any and all claims, demands, causes of action, costs and reasonable attorneys' fees with respect to such special, indirect or consequential damages.
- 23.2 Licensee shall exercise precaution to avoid damaging the Facilities of Licensor and of others attached to Pole(s), Anchor(s), or occupying a Conduit System and shall make an immediate report to the Owner of the occurrence of any such damage caused by Licensee's employees, agents or contractors. Licensee agrees to reimburse the Licensor for all reasonable costs incurred by the Licensor for the physical repair of such Facilities damaged by the negligence of Licensee.
- 23.3 Licensee shall indemnify, protect and save harmless the Licensor, its directors, officers, employees and agents, Licensor's other Licensees, and Joint User(s) from and against any and all claims, demands, causes of action, damages and costs, including reasonable attorney's fees through appeals incurred by the Licensor, the Licensor's other Licensees and Joint User(s) as a result of acts by the Licensee, its employees, agents or contractors, including but not limited to the Cost of relocating Pole(s), Anchor(s), Guy(s), or Conduit System resulting from a loss of right-of-way or property owner consents and/or the Cost of defending those rights and/or consents.

23.4 The Licensee shall indemnify, protect and save harmless the Licensor, its directors, officers, employees and agents, Licensor's other Licensees, and Joint User(s) from and against any and all claims, demands, causes of actions and costs, including reasonable attorney's fees, through appeals for damages to property and injury or death to persons, including but not limited to payments under any Worker's Compensation Law or under any plan for employee's disability and death benefits, caused by, arising from, incident to, connected with or growing out of the erection, rearrangement, maintenance, presence, use or removal of Licensee's Facilities, or by their proximity to the Facilities of all parties attached to a Pole, Anchor and/or Guy, or placed in a Conduit System, or by any act or omission of the Licensee's employees, agents or contractors in the vicinity of the Licensor's Pole(s), Anchor(s), Guy(s), or Conduit System.

The Licensee shall indemnify, protect and save harmless the Licensor, its directors, officers, employees, and agents, Licensor's other Licensees, and Joint User(s) from any and all claims, demands, causes of action and costs, including attorneys' fees through appeals, which arise directly or indirectly from the construction and operation of Licensee's Facilities, including but not limited to taxes, special charges by others, claims and demands for damages or loss from infringement of copyrights, for libel and slander, for unauthorized use of television or radio broadcast programs and other program material, and from and against all claims, demands and costs, including attorney's fees through appeals for infringement of patents with respect to the construction, maintenance, use and operation of Licensee's Facilities in combination with Pole(s), Anchor(s), Conduit Systems or otherwise.

23.6 Licensee shall promptly advise the Licensor of all claims relating to damage of property or injury to or death of persons, arising or alleged to have arisen in any manner, directly or indirectly, by the erection, maintenance, repair, replacement, presence, use or removal of the Licensee's Facilities. Licensee shall promptly notify Licensor in writing of any suits or causes of action which may involve Licensor and, upon the request of Licensor, copies of all relevant accident reports and statements made to Licensee's insurer by Licensee or others shall be furnished promptly to Licensor.

24. AUTHORIZATION NOT EXCLUSIVE

23.5

24.1 Nothing herein contained shall be construed as a grant of any exclusive authorization, right or privilege to Licensee. BellSouth shall have the right to grant, renew and extend rights and privileges to others not parties to this Agreement, by contract or otherwise, to use any Pole, Anchor, or Conduit System covered by this Agreement and Licensee's rights hereunder.

11/5/04

40

25. ASSIGNMENT OF RIGHTS

- 25.1 Licensee shall not assign or transfer this Agreement or any license or any authorization granted under this Agreement, and this Agreement shall not inure to the benefit of Licensee's successors or assigns, without the prior written consent of BellSouth. BellSouth shall not unreasonably withhold such consent.
- 25.2 In the event such consent or consents are granted by BellSouth, then the provisions of this Agreement shall apply to and bind the successors and assigns of the Licensee. Form NT-13 shall be used for this purpose.

26. FAILURE TO ENFORCE

26.1 Failure of BellSouth to enforce or insist upon compliance with any of the terms or conditions of this Agreement or to give notice or declare this Agreement or any authorization granted hereunder terminated shall not constitute a general waiver or relinquishment of any term or condition of this Agreement, but the same shall be and remain at all times in full force and effect.

27. TERM OF AGREEMENT

- 27.1 Unless sooner terminated as herein provided, this Agreement shall continue in effect for a term of one (1) year from the date hereof and thereafter from year to year until either party hereto terminates this Agreement by giving the other party at least ninety (90) days prior written notice thereof. Such ninety (90) days notice of termination may be given to take effect at the end of the original one (1) year period or any time thereafter.
- 27.2 Termination of this Agreement or any Licenses issued hereunder shall not affect Licensee's liabilities and obligations incurred hereunder prior to the effective date of such termination.

28. BELLSOUTH'S INFORMATION

28.1 <u>Scope of BellSouth's Information</u>. Licensee acknowledges that Licensee may acquire information and material that is BellSouth's confidential, proprietary or trade secret information. As used herein, "BellSouth's Information" includes, but is not limited to, all information and documents disclosed by BellSouth, whether written or oral, in the course of this Agreement or in contemplation hereof including, without limitation, all specifications, drawings, sketches, schematics, models, samples, tools, algorithms, technical or business information, research and development, production and engineering processes, costs, profit and margin information, BellSouth lists, marketing, production and future business plans.

28.2

<u>Use of BellSouth's Information</u>. Licensee agrees to take all steps reasonably necessary to hold in trust and confidence BellSouth's Information. Licensee hereby agrees to hold BellSouth's Information in strict confidence, not to disclose it to third parties or to use it, in any way, commercially or otherwise, other than as permitted under this Agreement. Licensee will limit the disclosure of BellSouth's Information to employees with a need to know who: (i) have been advised of the proprietary nature thereof; and (ii) have acknowledged the express obligation to maintain such confidentiality. Licensee's obligations set forth herein shall remain in effect for two (2) years from the receipt of BellSouth's Information considered or deemed to be confidential information, but such obligation of confidentiality will not expire for BellSouth's Information considered or deemed to be a trade secret under applicable law.

28.3

Exceptions. Notwithstanding the other provisions of this Agreement, nothing received by Licensee from BellSouth will be considered to be BellSouth's Information if: (i) it has been published or is otherwise available to the public other than by a breach of this Agreement; (ii) it has been rightfully and lawfully received by Licensee from a Third Party without confidential limitations; (iii) it has been independently developed by Licensee by personnel having no access to BellSouth's Information; (iv) it was known by Licensee prior to its first receipt from BellSouth; (v) it is hereafter disclosed by BellSouth without restriction on further disclosure; or (vi) it is disclosed pursuant to a court order, subpoena or by operation of law, provided Licensee has given BellSouth prior advance written notice in order that BellSouth may attempt to obtain a protective order limiting disclosure and use of the information disclosed.

28.4

Agreement. Licensee hereby agrees that every individual person including but not limited to employees, subcontractors, agents, representatives and other third parties who perform under this Agreement shall execute the appropriate documents to undertake obligations of confidentiality consistent with the terms set forth herein. Licensee hereby agrees to provide evidence of such duly executed documents to BellSouth upon request.

29. LICENSEE'S INFORMATION

- 29.1 <u>Scope of Licensee's Information</u>. BellSouth acknowledges that Licensee may need to provide BellSouth with certain information and material that is the Licensee's confidential, proprietary or trade secret information. As used herein, "Licensee's Information" may include information and documents disclosed by the Licensee in the course of this Agreement such as by way of example, drawings, sketches, schematics, models, samples, tools, algorithms, technical or business information. All Licensee's Information shall be in writing or other tangible form and clearly marked with a confidential, private or proprietary legend. Licensee's information conveyed orally shall be designated as proprietary at the time of disclosure and shall be reduced to writing within ten (10) business days.
- 29.2 Use of Licensee's Information. BellSouth agrees to take all steps reasonably necessary to hold in trust and confidence Licensee's Information. BellSouth hereby agrees to hold such Licensee's Information in strict confidence, not to disclose it to third parties or to use it, in any way, commercially or otherwise, other than as permitted under this Agreement. BellSouth will limit the disclosure of Licensee's Information to employees, consultants, agents, contractors, affiliated companies and representatives with a need to know who will not be considered as "third parties" and who: (i) have been advised of the proprietary nature thereof; and (ii) have acknowledged the express obligation to maintain such confidentiality. BellSouth's obligations set forth herein shall remain in effect for two (2) years from the receipt of Licensee's Information considered or deemed to be confidential information, but such obligation of confidentiality will not expire for Licensee's Information considered or deemed to be a trade secret under applicable law.

29.3 Exceptions. Notwithstanding the other provisions of this Agreement, nothing received by BellSouth from Licensee will be considered to be Licensee's Information if: (i) it has been published or is otherwise available to the public other than by a breach of this Agreement; (ii) it has been rightfully and lawfully received by BellSouth from a Third Party without confidential limitations; (iii) it has been independently developed by BellSouth by personnel having no access to such Licensee's Information; (iv) it was known by BellSouth prior to its first receipt from Licensee; (v) it is hereafter disclosed by Licensee without restriction on further disclosure; or (vi) it is disclosed to any governmental agency or court of competent jurisdiction by written order, subpoena or decree, or by operation of law, provided BellSouth has given prior notice to Licensee in order that Licensee may attempt to obtain a protective order limiting disclosure and use of the information disclosed.

30. SUPERSEDURE OF PREVIOUS AGREEMENT(S)

30.1 This Agreement supersedes all previous agreements, whether written or oral, between BellSouth and Licensee for attachment and maintenance of Licensee's Communications Facilities on Pole(s), Anchor(s), and in Conduit Systems within the geographical area covered by this Agreement; and there are no other provisions, terms or conditions to this Agreement except as expressed herein. All currently effective Licenses heretofore granted pursuant to such previous agreements shall be subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement.

> IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have executed this Agreement in duplicate on the day and year written below.

Smart City Solutions, LLC

Name of Licensee

Bv: Signature

Allen E. Sims

Printed Name

Chief Operating Officer, Smart City

Printed Title

zhefos

BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc.

Name of Licensor

By:

Signature

Hal G. Henderson .

Printed Name

Ntwk. V. P. - Network Operations Support Printed Title

7/28/05 Date

44

APPENDIX I

2005 FCC Formula Supported Fees for attachments and/or occupancy effective 1/1/2005 (Re-calculated annually)

Licensee shall pay to Licensor the following fees:

· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	Pole	es	Anchors	Conduit	
State	(ea. /	yr.)	(ea./yr.)		(\$/ft./yr.)
	Non-Urban	Urban			
Alabama	\$9.00	\$5.97	Same as poles		\$0.18
Kentucky ①	<u>an a</u> nnan sha <u>ile na sa</u> haran a	en d <u>e Alder Frank</u>			\$0.70
2-user	\$ 9.45	\$9.45	\$12.90		
3-user	\$5.35	\$5.35	\$8.60		
Louisiana	\$6.903	\$6.903	and and an an an and and an and an and		\$0.36
Mississippi	\$7.94	\$5.26			\$ 2.50 Ø
Tennessee	\$10.76	\$7.14		and the second	\$0.26
Florida	\$8.08	\$5.36			\$0.32
2 m 2007 september of the second s			Miami Rive	er crossing	\$17.13
Georgia	* \$9.29	\$6.16			\$0.24
North Carolina	\$7.54	\$5.00			\$0.24
South Carolina	\$5.68	\$3.76			\$0.25

- ① Kentucky rates are currently equal to tariff rates; to be re-calculated annually per FCC formula
- ⁽²⁾ Tariff rate in Mississippi
- 3 Louisiana pole rates are determined by the Louisiana PSC.

Urban and non-urban are defined by the Bureau of Census as follows: Urban is a city plus the closely-settled urban fringe that together have a minimum population of 50,000. Non-urban is less than 50,000.

Conduit rates will apply to each passageway (innerduct).

- i) For the purpose of determining the Duct feet chargeable, the Duct considered occupied shall be measured from the center to center of adjacent Manhole(s), or from the center of a Manhole to the end of a Duct not terminated in a Manhole.
- ii) The above rates are not applicable for crossings of any navigable waterway. Rates for navigable waterway crossings will be calculated on an individual case basis.

Pole Attachment Transfer Rate

Per Pole (throughout BellSouth region)

\$41.00

Appendix II

Records Maintenance Centers

Plant Records

.

Records Maintenance Center 5228 Central Avenue Charlotte, NC 28212

•

Right of Way Records

Regional Landbase Admin. Center Attn.: Right of Way Records 16 GG 1 BST 301 W. Bay Street Jacksonville, FL 32201

Appendix III

Request to Self-Insure

Information Sheet

Per 22.6, Licensee may elect to request self-insurance status in lieu of obtaining any of the insurance required in 22.2.1 and 22.2.2. Licensee shall complete the table below and provide this information to Licensor. Licensor shall then review such audited financial statements and inform Licensee (in writing), no later than thirty (30) business days after receipt of the above information, regarding Licensee's request to self-insure.

The agreement will not be finalized prior to approval for self-insuring status if self-insuring is requested by Licensee.

Company Name:	Smart City Solutions, LLC A Florida
Audited Financials (3 years required): (Attach all information as required)	
Interim Financials (most current 6 months): (Attach all information as required)	
Years in Business (number of years):	
Number of years current management has been in place:	
Parent Company:	
Dunn & Bradstreet Number:	

Complete all information requested above and provide with all additional attachments to:

BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc. Attention: Self-Insure Request North W3D2 3535 Colonnade Parkway Birmingham, AL 35243

٠

•

	Senate/ House			1		1
Legislator	of Rep.	Party		REAArea	Contact	Bkup
Adams, Sandra	H-33	Rep.		Centrai	Spencer	Lopez
Allen, Bob	H-32	Rep.		Central	Spencer	McKenzie
Altman, Thad	H-30	Rep.		Central	Spencer	McKenzie
Ambler, Kevin	H-47	Rep.		I		
Anderson, Tom	H-45	Rep.		1		
Attikisson, Frank	H- 7 9	Rep.		Central	Spencer	Lopez
Aubuchon, Gary	H-74	Rep.		I	openeor	Lopez
Ausley, Loranne	H-9	Dem.				<u> </u>
Baxley, Dennis	H-24	Rep.		I I		<u> </u>
Bean, Aaron	H-12	Rep.		NE	Duncan	Lopez
Bendross-Mindingall, Dorothy	H-109	Dem.		South	Sadler	Flores
Bogdanoff, Ellyn	H-91	Rep.	Brow	South	Beninate	Perez
Bowen, Marty	H-65	Rep.		I		t
Boyd, D ebbie	H-11	Dem.	A/D/G/C	NC	Lopez	Duncan
Brandenburg, Mary	H-89	Dem.	Paim	South	McKenzie	Beninete
Brise', Ronald	H-108	Dem.		South	Sadler	Flores
Brown, Donald	H-5	Rep.	W	NW	Fcency	
Bucher, Susan	H-88	Dem.	So Paim	South	Beninate	McKenzie
Bullard, Ed	H-118	Dem.		South	Sadler	Flores
Cannon, Dean	H-35	Rep.		Central	Spencer	Lopez
Carroll, Jennifer	H-13	Rep.		NE	Duncan	Lopez
Chestnut, Charles (Chuck)	H-23	Dem.	Α	NC	Lopez	Duncan
Coley, Marti	H-7	Rep.		I		
Cretul, Larry	H-22	Rep.	A/L	NC	Lopez	Duncen
Culp, Faye	H-57	Rep.		1		2 400
Cusack, Joyce	H-27	Dem.	v	NEC	Lopez	Spencer
Davis, Don	H-18	Rep.	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	NE	Duncan	Lopez
Davis, Mike	H-101	Rep.	Brow	South	Perez	Beninste
Dean, Charles	H-43	Rep.	Citrus	I		
Domino, Carl	H-83	Rep.	Palm	South	McKenzie	Beninate
Evers, Greg	H-1	Rep.	E/SR	NW	Feency	
Fields, Terry	H-14	Dem.		NE	Duncan	Lopez
Fitzgerald, Keith	H-69	Rep.		I		
Flores, Anitere	H-114	Rep.		South	Flores	Perez
Ford, Clay	H-3	Rep.	E/H/SR	NW	Feency	
Frishe, James	H-54	Rep.		I		
Salvano, Bill	H-68	Rep.		I		
Garcia, Luis	H-107	Dem.		South	Sadler	Flores
Garcia, Rene	H-110	Rep.		South	Perez	Flores
Gardiner, Andy	H-40	Rep.		Central	Spencer	Lopez

•

.

Gelber, Dan	H-106	Dem.		South	Sadler	Perez
Gibbons, Joe	H-105	Dem.	Brow	South	Beninate	Perez
Gibson, Audrey	H-15	Dem.		NE	Duncan	Lopez
Gibson, Hugh	H-42	Rep.		I		
Glorioso, Rich	H-62	Rep.		I		<u> </u>
Gonzalez, Eddy	H-102	Rep.		South	Perez	Flores
Grant, Michael	H-71	Rep.		I		
Grimsley, Denise	H-77	Rep.		I		
Harrell, Gayle	H-81	Rep.	Trs Cat	South	McKenzie	Spencer
Hasner, Adam	H-87	Rep.	So Paim	South	Beninate	McKenzie
Hays, D. Aisn	H-25	Rep.		Central	Spencer	Lopez
Heller, Bill	H-52	Rep.		I		
Holder, Doug	H-70	Rep.		I		
Holloway, Wilbert "Tee"	H-103	Dem,		South	Sadler	Flores
Homan, Ed	H-60	Rep.		I		
Hooper, Ed	H-50	Rep.		I		
Hukill, Dorothy	H-28	Rep.	v	NEC	Lopez	Spencer
Jenne, Evan	H-100	Dem.	Brow	South	Beninate	Perez
Jordan, Stan	H-17	Rep.		NE	Duncan	Lopez
Kendrick, Will	H-10	Dem.	A/D/L/C	NC	Lopez	Duncan
Klar, Martin	H-97	Dem.	Brow	South	Perez	Beainate
Kravitz, Dick	H-19	Rep.		NE	Duncan	Lopez
Kreegle, Paige	H-72	Rep.		I		
Kriseman, Rick	H-53	Dem.		I		
Legg, John	H-46	Rep.		1		
Llorente, Marcelo	H-116	Rep.		South	Flores	Perez
Long, Janet	H-51	Rep.		1		
Lopez-Cantera, Carlos	H-113	Rep.		South	Flores	Perez
Machek, Richard	H-78	Dem.	Trs Cst	South	McKenzie	Spencer
Mahon, Mark	H-16	Rep.		NE	Duncan	Lopez
Mayfield, Stan	H-80	Rep.	Trs Cst	South	McKenzie	Spencer
McKcol, Seth	H-63	Rep.		I		
Meadows, Matt	H-94	Dem.	Brow	South	Perez	Beninate
Mealor, David	H-34	Rep.		Central	Spencer	Lopez
Murzin, David	H-2	Rep.	Е	NW	Feency	
Nocdleman, Mitch	H-31	Rep.		Central	Spencer	McKenzie
Nehr, Peter	H-48	Rep.		1		
Nelson, Bryan	H-38	Rep.		Central	Spencer	Lopez
Patronis, Jimmy	H-6	Rep.	В	NW	Feency	
Patterson, Pat	H-26	Rep.	V/F	NEC	Lopez	Spencer
Peterman, Frank "Pete"	H-55	Dem.		I	<u> </u>	
Pickens, Joe	H-21	Rep.	V/P	NEC	Lopez	Duncan

.

,

Planas, JC	H-115	Rep.		South	Flores	Perez
Poppell, Raiph	H-29	Rep.		Central	McKenzie	Spencer
Porth, Ari	H-96	Dem.	Brow	South	Percz	Beninate
Precourt, Steve	H-41	Rep.		Central	Spencer	Lopez
Proctor, Bill	H-20	Rep.		NE	Duncan	Lopez
OPEN SEAT - General Election 4/24/07	H-49	Rep.		Central	Spencer	Lopez
Randolph, Scott	H-36	Dem.		Central	Spencer	Lopez
Reagan, Ron	H-67	Rep.		1		
Reed, Betty	H-59	Dem.		1		
Richardson, Curtis	H-8	Dem.		1		
Richter, Garreth	H-76	Rep.		I		
Rivera, David	H-112	Rep.		South	Flores	Perez
Robaina, Julio	H-117	Rep.		South	Flores	Perez
Roberson, Yolly	H-104	Dem.		South	Sadler	Perez
Ross, Dennis	H-64	Rep.		1		
Rubio, Marco	H-111	Rep.		South	York	Flores
Sachs, Maria	H-86	Dem.	So Palm	South	Beninste	McKenzie
Sands, Franklin	H-98	Dem.	Brow	South	Perez	Beninate
Sansom,Ray	H-4	Rep.	SR	NW	Feency	
Saunders, Ron	H-120	Dem.		South	Sadler	Flores
Schenck, Robert	H-44	Rep.	Hernando	Central	Spencer	Lopez
Schneiderr, William	H-82	Rep.	Trs Cst	South	McKenzie	Spencer
Schwartz, Elaine	H-99	Dem.	Brow	South	Beninate	Perez
Scionti, Michael	H-58	Dem.		I		
Seiler, Jack	H-92	Dem.	Brow	South	Beninate	Perez
Simmons, David	H-37	Rep.		Central	Spencer	Lopez
Skidmore, Kelly	H-90	Dem.	So Paim	South	Beninste	McKenzie
Taylor, Priscilla	H-84	Dem.	Paim	South	McKenzie	Beninste
Thompson, Geraldine	H-39	Dem.		Central	Spencer	Lopez
Thompson, Nick	H-73	Rep.		I		
Thurston, Perry	H-93	Dem.	Brow	South	Beninate	Perez
Traviesa, Trey	H-56	Rep.		1		
Troutman, Baxter	H-66	Rep.		I		
Vana, Shelley	H-85	Dem.	Palm	South	Beninate	McKenzie
Waldman, Jim	H-95	Dem.	Brow	South	Perez	Beninate
Weatherford, Will	H-61	Rep.		I		
Williams, Trudi	H-75	Rep.		I		
Zapata, Juan	H-119	Rep.		South	Perez	Flores
						<u> </u>

-

Alexander, JD	S-17	Rep.		I		
Argenziano, Nancy	S-3	Rep.	D/L/C	NC	TBD	
Aronberg, Dave	S-27	Dem.	Palm	South	Beninate	McKenzie
Atwater, Jeffery	S-25	Rep.	Palm	South	McKenzie	Beninate
Baker, Carey	S-20	Rep.	Sem/Vol/Lake/Mar	NEC	Lopez	Spencer
Bennett, Mike	S-21	Rep.		I		
Bullard, Larcenia	S-39	Dem.		South	Sadier	Flores
Carlton, Lisa	\$-23	Rep.		I		
Constantine, Loc	S-22	Rep.		Central	Spencer	Lopez
Crist, Victor	\$-12	Rep.		I		
Dawson, Mandy	S-29	Dem.	Brow	South	Perez	Beninste
Deutch, Ted	S-30	Dem.	So Paim/Brow	South	Beninete	McKenzie
Diaz de la Portilla, Alex	S-36	Rep.		South	Flores	Perez
Dockery, Paula	S-15	Rep.	Hernando/Lake	Central	Spencer	Lopez
Fasano, Mike	\$-11	Rep.	Hernando/Citrus	Central	Spencer	Lopez
Gaetz, Don	S-4	Rep.	B/SR/E	NW	Feency	
Garcia, Rudy	S-40	Rep.		South	Perez	Flores
Geller, Steve	S-31	Dem.	Brow	South	Beninate	Perez
Haridopolis, Mike	S-26	Rep.		Central	Spencer	McKenzie
Hill, Tony	S-1	Dem.		NE	Duncan	Lopez
Jones, Dennis	S-13	Rep.		I		1
Joyner, Althenia	S-18	Dem.		1		
Justice, Charlie	S-16	Rep.		I		
King, Jim	S-8	Rep.		NE	Duncan	Lopez
Lawson, Al	S-6	Dem.		1		
Lynn, Evelyn	S-7	Rep.	V/P	NEC	Lopez	Duncan
Margolis, Gwen	S-35	Dem.		South	Sadler	Flores
Oelrich, Steve	S-14	Dem.	A/L/G/C	NC	Lopez	Duncan
Peaden, Durell	S-2	Rep.	B/SR/E	NW	Feency	
Posey, Bill	S-24	Rep.		Central	Spencer	McKenzi
Pruitt, Ken	S-28	Rep.	Trs Cst	South	York	McKenzi
Rich, Nan	S-34	Dem.	Brow	South	Perez	Beninate
Ring, Jeremy	S-32	Dem.	Brow	South	Perez	Beninate
Saunders, Burt	S-37	Rep.		1		
Siplin, Gary	S-19	Dem.		Central	Spencer	Lopez
Storms, Rhonda	S-10	Rep.		I		
Villalobos, Alex	S-38	Rep.		South	Flores	Perez
Webster, Daniel	S-9	Rep.		Central	Spencer	Lopez
Wilson, Frederica	S-33	Dem.		South	Sadler	Flores
Wise, Steve	S-5	Rep.		NE	Duncan	Lopez